

HANDY HELP-FITS IN THE CASE!

- Easy look-up: Flags, Objects, Modes, etc.
- Examples of applications (PLOT, SOLVE, etc.)
- Quick tips and troubleshooting
- Menu maps and complete Command Index

CONTENTS

Alpha Keyboard Fro	nt Cover
Object Types and Syntax	1
The Command Line and the Stack	2-4
Arithmetic and Postfix Notation	5
VAR, Variables and Names	6
Reserved Names and Constants	7
(MEMORY), Directories and Paths	8-9
Menus	10
MODES.	11
CHARS).	11
(PLOT).	12-14
SOLVE).	15
(UNITS)	16-17
(MTH)	18-19
EQUATION.	20
SYMBOLIC.	21-22
and Differentiation	23-24
and Integration	24-25
(MATRIX), (STAT) and Σ .	26-27
PRG	28-30
TIME	31
1/0 and Data Communications	32-33
(LIBRARY), Ports and Backups	34-35
EQ LIB and the MES	36-37
CST and Custom Menus	38
Custom Key Assignments	38-39
System Information	39
Frequently Asked Questions	40-41
Command Reference	41-77
System Flags	78-80
Other ProductsInside Ba	ck Cover
Operator Precedence Ba	ck Cover
IndexBa	ck Cover

© 1996, Thomas Dick and Grapevine Publications, Inc. All rights reserved. No portion of this book nor any of its contents may be reproduced in any form, printed, mechanical or electronic, without written permission from Grapevine Publications, Inc.

Printed in the U.S.A ISBN 0-931011-45-0 First Printing – April 1996

Neither the authors nor Grapevine Publications, Inc. make any express or implied warranty with regard to the materials herein offered, nor to their fitness for any particular purpose. These materials are made available solely on an "as is" basis, all risk as to their quality and performance is with the user. Should the materials prove defective, the user (not the author, nor Grapevine Publications, Inc., nor any other party) shall bear the entire cost of all necessary correction and incidental or consequential damages. Neither the author nor Grapevine Publications, Inc. shall be liable for any incidental or consequential damages in connection with the furnishing, use, or performance of these materials.

OBJECT TYPES AND SYNTAX

#	Туре	Example
0	Real Number	-6.02E23
1	Complex Number	(.5, -1.57)
2	String	"Hi there!"
3	Real Array	[[1 2] [3 4]]
4	Complex Array	[[(1,0) (.5,5)] [(5,.5) (0,1)]]
5	List	{ π 3.14 "PI" }
6	Global Name	X
7	Local Name	j
8	Program	« T 11 / »
9	Algebraic Object	'4*π*r^2'
10	Binary Integer	# EFAC11h
11	Graphics Object	Graphic 131 x 64
12	Tagged Object	Answer: 42
13	Unit Object	6_hr∕dy
14	XLIB Name	XLIB 543 8
15	Directory	DIR END
16	Library	Library 440:
17	Backup Object	Backup MYDIR
18	Built-in Function	SIN
19	Built-in Command	CLEAR
20	Int. Binary Integer	<123d>
21	Extended Real #	Long Real
22	Extended Cmpl. #	Long Complex
23	Linked Array	Linked Hrray
24	Character Object	Character
25	Code Object	Lode
26	Library Data	Library Data
27	External Object	External
28	External Object	External
29	External Object	External
30	External Object	External

To test an object's type, put the object onto the stack and execute $\ensuremath{\mathsf{TYPE}}$.

To test a named object's type, key in its 'name' and execute $\ensuremath{\mathsf{VTYPE}}$.

For a list of all objects of a given type in the current directory, key in the desired type# and execute TVARS.

For a list of all objects in the current directory, execute VARS.

Object Types and Syntax

THE COMMAND LINE AND THE STACK

Entering Objects onto the Stack

To perform arithmetic and other operations on an object (of most any type), you must put the object onto the stack. To accomplish this, you first build it on the *command line*, then press ENTER, which puts it onto the stack at the bottom (level 1) pushing all other stack objects up a level, and clearing the command line for the next building session.

If you err while typing on the command line, use or to move to the offending character(s), then DEL or to erase them. Or abort the whole thing via CANCEL (ON). Or, use the (_EDIT) menu and its various other cursor movement tools and editing options:

(28)*

€SKIP|SKIP÷| €DEL |DEL÷| INS ■ ↑STK

SKIP skips the cursor to the far right; **DEL** deletes everything to the right; likewise to the left for **SKIP** and **Steps**. If you toggle the **INS** key off (so that the white square disappears from the menu item), the cursor becomes square and will type over characters rather than inserting between them.

Delimiters

Bear in mind that you can actually build more than one complete object on the command line prior to pressing ENTER. To separate successive objects, put a *de-limiter* character between them. For example, by typing <u>1SPC(2SPC)3SPC(4SPC)5</u>[ENTER], you would be entering five objects onto the stack at once; each would go on in the order you typed it. The most common "all-purpose" delimiter characters are the comma and the space (as used here), but the syntaxes of many specific object types (see page 1) include other distinctive beginning/ending characters that can serve as delimiters, too.

The Shift Keys

When typing on the command line, you'll soon discover that there are far more commands and characters available for entering objects than there are act-

^{*}Menu numbers, such as this 28, are discussed on page 10.

ual keys. The machine therefore uses 3 *shift keys* to alter the meanings of many keys: \bigcirc , \bigcirc and @.

The purple \bigcirc key changes most keys' functions to those labelled in purple above the keys; likewise for the \bigcirc key and the green labels.

w transforms the keys to the **alpha keyboard**, which offers access to alphabetic characters and other symbols (some appearing at the lower right of the keys).*

Any two of the three shifts may be in effect at any time, except $(\neg \neg \rightarrow)$, thus extending the keyboard's functional range nearly six-fold. Note that when any shift is in effect, its symbol appears in the *annunciator area* at the top of the display, which gives many such status signals (e.g. Ξ means "calculation in progress").

Note also that a shifted mode usually lasts *only one keystroke* (e.g. you may press or red), then just one other key before that shift mode ends)—unless you hold the shift key down. But pressing @@ will *lock on* alpha mode; it then takes a third @ to unlock it.

Editing an Object Already on the Stack

Altering the Stack—the Common Commands

← SWAP exchanges objects on stack levels 1 and 2.**

(Chop) erases the object on level 1 and drops all remaining objects down a level.**

CLEAR clears the stack of all objects.**

When the command line is clear, ENTER does a DUP command—duplicating the level 1 stack object onto level 2 (and pushing everything else up a level).

*See page 11 for more about the various characters and how to type them. Note also the reference keyboard on the front cover of this book.

**To save keystrokes with this command, the () key is *unnecessary* if the command line is clear (i.e. if), () and DEL are inapplicable).

The Command Line and the Stack

Most other stack commands are various exchanges, shifts or duplications, which you can do two ways.

The Interactive Stack

→MENU (or just) starts the *interactive stack*, where you can move a pointer (using) to any given level. For example, press (CLEAR) and do this: ③ENTER 1 ENTER 7 ENTER @ENTER 5 ENTER. The 3 you entered is now out of view, up at level 5. To move up the stack to see it, press) to activate the interactive stack pointer, then just)

Notice the menu items that appear in the interactive stack. Move your pointer down to level 1 (()), then up to level 3 (()). Now try these menu items: **WITT** sends the contents of the current level to the editor, where you can edit it without disturbing other objects on the stack. Use ENTER to accept the change (or CANCEL) not to). FILE copies the current level's object down at level 1; all other entries will shift up a level (now you should have six entries). the current level's object to level 1; the entries below it shift up one level. It sends the current level's object down a level; the previous contents of level 1 take its place. **EEU** "echoes" the object at a stack level to the command line. (The **GATIS** item in the FIEDIT menu also starts the interactive stack to let you use **EERIC**.) [CANCEL] returns to the normal stack.

(73)

OVER ROT ROLL ROLLO PICK DEPTH Dup Dup2 Dupn Drop2 Drpn

The (f(STACK) menu offers stack manipulations similar to the interactive stack, but you indicate the desired level with a *command argument*, not a pointer.

Error Recovery Features*

The JUNDC operation (also commonly known as "Last Stack") returns the stack to its status just before the last operation. Other related commands: JARG keeps your last result on the stack but returns the last arguments used by the HP 48G/GX. JCMD offers the last four command line entries for retrieval.

*Because these features consume time and memory to maintain, they can be deactivated—see the (-MODES) menu under MISC.

ARITHMETIC AND POSTFIX NOTATION

"Crunching" Numbers on the Stack

Every good calculator should do arithmetic quickly and easily. HP calculators pioneered a very efficient style of operation called **postfix notation** (a generalized version of the method known as "RPN"), in which you put the arguments on a stack first, then perform the operation last. This precludes the need to use parentheses—any intermediate results simply "float" in the stack until needed. Here are some examples:

Add 26 + 82: 2 6 ENTER 8 2 + Subtract 86 - 32: 86ENTER 32-For a negative number, use +/-: 2+/-(ENTER). Multiply 62×45 : 62[ENTER] 45X Divide 85 ÷ 20: 8 5 ENTER 20 ÷ Raise 42 to the 5th power: 42 ENTER 5 YX Take √20: 20 √x Square 25: 25 ((x²) Find the reciprocal of 85: 851/xCalculate (5+2)³: [5][ENTER][2][+][3][**y**^x] Calculate 5 + 2³: 5 ENTER 2 ENTER 3 YX Calculate $6\sqrt{10}$: 6 ENTER 10 \sqrt{x} Calculate (21+7)4/5: 211ENTER 7(+)4ENTER 5 ÷ yx Find sin(25): 2 5 SIN Find arctan(1): 1 GATAN Find log(2) (common log—base 10): 2)→[LOG] Find $\ln(3)$ (*natural* log—base e): $\exists \rightarrow LN$ Find e^{10} : 10 $\leftarrow e^{x}$

Postfix Notation—Everywhere in the Machine

Again, note the postfix notation method in the above calculations: **Arguments first, operation last.** And note also that the **arguments are consumed** by the operation. For example, after adding 26 and 82, you get only the result (188) on the stack; the arguments, 26 and 82 are gone. This is true in general for operations throughout the calculator (whether or not you expect any stack results): If an operation uses any arguments, you put them on the stack prior to executing the operation. The arguments are then consumed (regardless of results). For example, to set the display to 2 decimal places, you use the FIX command, with 2 as the argument: 2ENTER @ aFIX @ENTER. The argument is consumed (and, in this case, no new result objects appear on the stack).

VAR, VARIABLES AND NAMES

Storing Objects in Names

If an object is on the stack, you can **name** it (i.e., **store** it in a name): Position the object at stack level 2 and the desired name at level 1, using algebraic apostrophes around the name (e.g. 'name'). Then just press (sTO). Name and object (the arguments) disappear from the stack, but the name appears as the newest (left-most) item in the **VAR**iable **menu**, which you see via (VAR). This menu (which is menu #2) shows the names of all objects stored in the current directory.

Examples: To store the real number 93 in the name UIZ, press <code>93ENTER</code> **'** $\alpha \alpha OUIZ \alpha$ (STO).

To store the vector [3 4] in the name TRI, press (1) 3 SPC 4 ENTER ' $\alpha \alpha$ T R 1 α STO.

To store the algebr. expression $L \times W$ in firea, press $\Box \cup X \otimes W$ ENTER $\Box \otimes G \otimes G \otimes G$.

To store the name QUIZ in the name TEST, press

Invoking Names

In any menu, including VAR, a menu item is just a typing aid, a shortcut for typing the name and pressing ENTER. So pressing a VAR menu key treats that name like any other name—it *evaluates* it, putting its contents onto the stack (or executing it, if it's a program). So, after the above examples, pressing **CUIE** (or typing @@OUIZ[ENTER]) will put 93 onto the stack. By contrast, to put a name onto the stack *without* evaluating it, you must enter it as an algebraic object: **ICUIE** (or **I**@@OUIZ@) ENTER.

Note also that you can use to store and to recall VAR name values. So (again, using the above), 99 C RUIZ is the same as 99 ENTER (RUIZ STO. And RUIZ is the same as (RUIZ RCL).

Purging (Erasing) Names

To purge a name from the VAR menu in the current directory, put the $1 name^1$ on the stack and use (PURG). To purge a group of names at once, put the names into a list (and the VAR menu is a typing aid here, too): (1) CUI2 (IREF)..., etc., (ENTER)), then use (PURG).

Using Names Wisely

Names may not contain delimiter characters nor begin with numerals (θ -9), but they may be quite long and include lowercase letters and other non-alphabetic characters. But the VAR menu can *display* only the first 4-5 characters in each name—and only uppercase representations of letters. So let your names be distinct (and descriptive) within the first few characters. For example, TEST and Test are both valid names, but they'll both appear as **TEST** on the VAR menu. And 0BJECT1 and 0BJECT2 are both valid names, but they'll both appear as **TEST**.

RESERVED NAMES AND CONSTANTS

You should avoid using some names for general-purpose storage, because their contents are *interpreted* by the calculator for certain specific purposes:

ALRMDAT	Current data for current alarms.
CST	Current contents of custom menu.
EQ	Current equation used by SOLVE & PLOT.
expr	Current expression, symbolic operations.
e	(Symbolic constant*) 2.71828182846.
IERR	Uncertainty in current integration.
IOPAR	Current parameters for I/O operations.**
i	(Symbolic constant*) (0, 1).
MAXR	(Symb. const.*) 9.999999999998499.
MHpar	Data of currently saved Minehunt game.
MINR	(Symbolic constant*) 1.E-499.
Mpar	Current equation set for Mult. Equ. Solver.
Nmines	Current number of mines in Minehunt.
PICT	Current contents of graphic display.
PPAR	Current parameters for plot operations.
PRTPAR	Current parameters for print operations.**
VPAR	Current parameters for viewing 3-D plots.
ZPAR	Saves previous PPAR for zoom operations.
der	Indicates a user-defined derivative.
n1, n2,	Integer coefficients used by ISOL.
s1, s2,	. Sign coefficients used by ISOL and QUAD.
π	(Symbolic constant*) 3.14159265359.
ΣDAT	Current matrix of data used for statistics.
ΣPAR	Current parameters for statistics calc.

*Contents of this name *cannot* be changed ((<u>STO</u>) gives an error); display result depends on Flags -2 and -3 (see page 78).

**Interpreted this way in the HDME directory only.

MEMORY, DIRECTORIES AND PATHS

The machine's memory is organized into a hierarchical *tree* of directories, which you construct. Each *parent* directory can have one or more *subdirectories* below it. Those subdirectories, in turn, can be parents to their own subdirectories, etc. Here's an example:



To build this example structure, you'd start at the builtin HDME directory (press \rightarrow HOME), and use CRDIR to create the other directories (as with most commands involving names, you enter either a group of names in a { *list* } or one '*name*' at a time): \bigcirc []@@D] R ISPCDIR2SPCDIR3ENTER@@CRDIR ENTER. Those three directories now appear in the VAR menu of your HDME directory (press VAR). Note how directory menu items resemble tabbed folders. Press []]E. This new directory is empty —nothing stored in it yet. Now create one sub-directory, MISC: !@@MISCENTER@@CRDIRENTER.

Similarly, create DIR and DIR in DIR1: Press HOME, then DIR1 to move to that directory. Then: (1)(a) (a) I RASPC DI RBSPC ENTER (a) (CRD I R ENTER. Now press DIR and create one subdirectory, HDRK: (a) (a) (RKENTER) (CRD I RENTER)

The current directory (where STO puts named objects) is simply your current location, which you change by moving about in the tree. (GUP moves you up a level at a time.) Note how the annunciator area displays the complete path of the current directory (and the PATH command will produce that path list on the stack for handy storage and/or quick navigation later).

A directory structure helps organize your information, but more importantly, it helps to shield named objects from accidental "clobbering" during unrelated operations. When given any name to evaluate (execute), the HP 48G/GX first looks in the current directory for that name. If it doesn't find it there, it looks *upward*, one level at a time, *along the path* (toward **HD**HE). So any named object stored in a directory *in the path* of the current directory is "visible" (usable) from the current directory; all other names are "invisible." Thus, in the example, all names in DIR1 are also visible from DIR1, DIR2 and HDRK, but *not* from DIR2, DIR3, MISC, or HDME. And, as with the built-in (command) names, all names in HDME are visible from all directories.

To erase an empty directory, you can use the keyboard command \bigcirc PURG (just as for other named objects). But to avoid grievous errors, for a *non*-empty directory, you need the *non*-keyboard PGDIR command. Thus, to erase the example structure, first go HDME (\bigcirc HOME) then put { DIR1 DIR2 DIR3 } on the stack and use PGDIR. (You could use \bigcirc PURG on 'DIR2' alone, but it's easier to do it all at once.)

The $\bigcirc MEMORY$ application offers a self-contained input screen that allows you to move, copy, edit, create or purge any named object in memory. As with most such application screens, you use the arrow keys (\bigcirc , \bigtriangledown , \lhd , and \bigcirc) to move the highlight bar around, then ENTER or $\square K$ to accept your selections. You can select more than one object by using the $\blacksquare \square K$ tool.



The ← MEMORY menu has 2 commands for measuring memory storage and data accuracy: MEM measures the free memory (in bytes) left in your machine; BYTES measures the size (in bytes) and accuracy (a binary-integer checksum) of a given object.

This menu also has two main sub-groups: The is a collection of directory commands. Along with PATH, CRDIR and PGDIR, you get commands that are useful for working with the VAR menu display (DRDER reorders that menu; VARS and TVARS put the menu—or a subset—onto the stack as a list of names). Commands in the other sub-group, **CALLER**, allow you to perform arithmetic directly with on object stored in a name—no need to return the object to the stack first.

Menus

Menus are typing aids—nothing more. Using a menu key to invoke a name is simply a quick way to enter the name; command line or menu, the result is the same.

Don't confuse menus with directories: Directories are the partitioned areas in memory where object names are actually stored; menus are just selected groups of <u>name-typing aids</u> collected in the display for your convenience. The names represented by a menu might actually be stored in various directories (and as noted on pp. 8-9, the result of invoking any name, via menu or otherwise, depends on that name's actual storage location in relation to the current directory path).

The VAR menu is often confused with a directory, because its typing aids are for all the names stored in the *current* directory; if you move to a different directory, you see a different VAR menu. This gives the (false) impression that, to invoke a name, you must be in the directory where that name is stored. **No**. You can invoke any name (typed "longhand" or via menu—no difference), as long as that name is stored somewhere in the current directory *path*. For example, all built-in command names reside, in effect, "at **HI**ME," so that you can indeed invoke them from anywhere. (If invoking a name required you first to move to its actual storage location, you'd have to press <u>() HOME</u>) before invoking any built-in name—not very handy.)

Menus can have more than one "page" (i.e. more than six typing aids); you reach the other page(s) via [NXT]or (-PREV). There are over 100 pre-defined menus (and you can build your own, too—see p. 38). All predefined menus are numbers dre use with the MENU command. (Those numbers are shown herein beside each menu diagram.) For example, the 2nd page of the (-CHARS) menu (#62—see opposite) is denoted 62.02. So, instead of moving there via (-CHARS)[NXT], you can use 62. θ 2 as the argument for MENU.

One final thought: The keyboard itself is also a sort of menu. It is, after all, just another collection of typing/ entering shortcuts. But notice this about its design: The -shifted version of a key often gives a handy, fill-in-the-blanks application screen; and the shifted version of the same key offers a pre-defined menu of related programmable commands.

MODES

The <u>MODES</u> screen lets you adjust machine modes (some signalled in the annunciator area). You select options via **CHUES**, **COURT** (or **NXT**) and especially **FLATE**, which explains each mode.



(63)

The <u>MODES</u> menu simply offers an **IN** / **DFF** format for setting the various calculator modes shown.

CHARS

→CHARS offers screens showing the ASCII NUMber (0-255) and keystroke (if any) of all machine characters (and note that this book's front cover offers a partial reference). ■ 24 and ● 24 let you move be tween the four screens. You browse via the highlight box and arrow keys, and you can ECHII any character to the command line if you wish. CANCEL exits.

(62)



The (CHARS) menu offers commands that are useful in building, analyzing and dissecting a character string, including such things as finding its length, extracting or substituting substrings within it, and removing its first character. For more details on any particular command, see the Command Index (pp 41-77).

Menus, MODES and CHARS

PLOT

PLOT lets you draw some 15 types of mathematical plots, including simultaneous and 3-D plots.

Example: Plot $\tan x$. Press \bigcirc PLOT, highlight TYPE: and press \bigcirc TITE to see your choices.

- 1. Highlight Funct ion and press
- 2. Set radians mode (highlight 🖾; CHUUS or +/-).
- 3. Reset default parameters (center on the origin, use coordinate axes, and put an axis mark every 10 pixels, representing 1 unit): Press NXT (1995), select Reset plot and press (1996).
- 4. Next, highlight EQ: and type (TANQXENTER. Now, you can leave the default viewing scale or CHIK _AUTOSCALE (which samples x-values to estimate a y-range), or enter specific vertical and horizontal ranges. For now, leave the defaults.
- 5. Press NXT ERISE (to clear prior plot), and DRAM.

After a first plot, you'll want to adjust it at the **DETS** screen (press **CHICE** to see the main **PLOT** screen). At **PLOT OPTIONS**, you set the *calculation* (not the view) range for the independent variable (the *default* is the view range). You can also set *connected* mode: If _CONNECTED is unchecked, only 1 pixel per column is lit on the plot; if _CONNECTED is checked, additional pixels are lit to give the graph a continuous look.* (Try repeating the above with _CONNECTED unchecked.)

Interactive Graphing Features

Once you've drawn a plot, the arrow keys move a set of crosshairs.** (+/-) toggles the crosshairs to "invert" (white-on-black) if needed. Press (**HAVD** or (+) and crosshair *coordinates* appear below (press any menu key to return the menu labels). Use **INTE** to put the crosshairs on the graph. Press **INTE** to put the ordinates of a point on the graph.

Look more at the interactive menu: The 2003 folder offers tools for rescaling your view. 8032 lets you draw a box to show a desired viewing window; 27301

"In the example, it only appears that "vertical asymptotes" have been drawn; the plotter has just connected the pixels across the asymptotes. Note, however, that if such a discontinuity falls *exactly* on the coordinate of a column of pixels, the graph won't connect over the discontinuity.

**ENTER puts the crosshairs coordinates on the stack, but *note:* those are *pixel coordinates*—not necessarily a point on your function graph.

lets you set horizontal and vertical zoom factors (the default is 4), then **ZIN** zooms in by these factors; **ZUIT** zooms out (or you can scale each axis separately via **HEIN**, **HEUUT**, **UEIN** and **HEUUT**). **ZEER** squares the view (so a pixel is the same scale horizontally as vertically); **ZUELT** resets to default viewing ranges ([-6.5.6.5] × [-3.1.3.2]); **CNTR** centers the screen on the crosshairs; **ZUIT** autoscales the vertical range. **ZUELT** sets the "untoscales the vertical range. **ZUELT** sets the m 10 units apart; and **ZUELT** restores the interactive graphics menu.

The **I** The folder has interactive tools for analyzing functions: **EUDT** puts the crosshairs on the nearest root, displays it, and tags it (on the stack); culates the derivative of the function at the crosshairs, displays it, and tags it. Press **GREE** once to mark the lower limit of integration at the crosshairs (use $\overline{\times}$ to move this "mark"); press **HREH** again to compute the definite integral from that lower mark to the current crosshairs position, display it, and tag it (integrating right-to-left gives the negative of left-to-right). snaps the crosshairs to the nearest extremum, displays it, and tags it. Fills finds the function's value at the crosshair location, displays it, and tags it. Use to find the function's derivative and graph it with the original function; press the 2nd and 1st derivatives, and the function; etc.

Plotting Multiple Functions Together

To plot more than one function together on the same graph, enter them into the EQ: field as a *list* (example: $\{ \text{TAN}(X)^+ \text{SIN}(X)^+ \}$). If _SIMULT is checked in the **PLOT OPTIONS** screen, all functions are drawn in one sweep; if not, they're drawn in successive sweeps.

Plotting "Split-Defined" Functions

A "split-defined" function's definition depends on the input. Example: $IFTE(X \le 1, X^2, 1-X)$ ("If $x \le 1$, then use x^2 , else use 1 - x") Try it as a Funct ion plot—default settings (but disable connected mode).

Other Plot Types

Use a Truth plot type to shade regions that satisfy *inequalities.* Example: 'SIN(X*Y)4.5' (Use default parameters—and be patient.)

PLOT

Use a $\Box \odot \Box 1 \subset$ plot type for circles, hyperboli, paraboli, or ellipses. *Exmpl.*: $4*X^2-3*X*Y+Y^2-4=0^{+}$. View from -6.5 to 6.5 (H:) and -3.2 to 3.1 (V:).

Use a Polar plot type for functions dependent on a central angle. *Example:* $R=3*SIN(2.5*\theta)^{+}$ To plot this, change the independent variable to θ and set its starting and ending values to θ and $12.6 (\approx 4\pi)$.

Use a Parametric plot for function pairs related by an independent parameter. You enter the functions in the complex form x(t) + iy(t). Example: To plot $\frac{1}{T} = 1 \times COS(T)^{1}$ and $\frac{1}{T} = TSIN(T)^{1}$, you enter $\frac{1}{T} \times COS(T) + i \times T \times SIN(T)^{1}$. Then T is your independent variable; set H-WIEW: at Ø to 6.28.

Menu-Based Plot Functions

Most programmable plot commands are on menus, too (see the Command Index for individual details):

	← PLOT (81)
	PTYPE PPAR EQ ERASE DRAX DRAW 30 Stat Flag Labal Auto info
(82)	PTYPE Func Conic Polar Para Truth Diffe PLDT
(83)	PPAR Indep Depn XRNG YRNG RES RESET Cent Scale XXI XH Axes Atick
(84)	BU BU GTVDE UDAR SC
(85)	PTYPE Slope/Wiref Vslic Pcon grid Parsu
(86)	YPAR XVOL YVOL 2VOL XXRN YYRN INFO EYEPT NUMX NUMY VPAR RESET INFO
(87)	STAT PTYPE DATA SPAR
(88)	PTYPE BAR, HISTO SCATT
(91)	DATA 3+ 5- (15 50AT) STAT
(89)	SPAR SCOL VCOL MODI SPAR RESET INFO
(90)	MODU (Incel Logel Lexpel Purce) Bestel Stat
(92)	FLAG Axes= (CNC = SIMU

(SOLVE)

→ SOLVE will numerically* solve a general algebraic equation, a differential equation, or a linear system (and two other specific kinds of algebraic equations— polynomials and compound interest). In each case, you key in either the equation or its coefficients—as it equates to zero—then solve for the variable(s).

Example: Find all roots of $4x^3-11x-7$. Press \bigcirc SOLVE and select SOlVe \bigcirc OlYm. Now key in the coefficients (including zeroes for any missing terms) as a vector: $\begin{bmatrix} 4 & 0 & -11 & -7 \end{bmatrix}$. Then, with the highlight on the RODTS: field, press \bigcirc SOLVE.... The roots will appear as the terms in a vector—either real or complex —both in the RODTS: field and tagged on the stack. (Note that you can get a symbolic version of either the polynomial or its solution(s) on the stack if you press \bigcirc SULVE while highlighting the desired field.)

The linear system option $(A \cdot X = B)$ is similar, except that you key in a *matrix* (A) of coefficients, plus a *vector*(B) of constants, then solve for *vector* X.

(74)

← SOLVE offers a menu-based solver (called SOLVR). The mechanics are simple: Store your equation in EQ, then start SOLVR. To indicate a known value, just key it in and press the desired menu key; to recall a value, press → and then the desired menu key; to calculate a value, press ← before the desired menu key.

(75)	ROOT	
	SOLVR ROOT EQ	SOLVE
(30)	SOLVR	
	(menu items will vary with con	tents of EQ)
(76)	DIFFE	
	RKF RRK RKFS RRKS RK	FE RSBER
		SOLVE
(77)	POLY	
		SOLWE
(78)	SYS	Gama
(70)	Z LSQ KSU	SULVE
(79)	রনাগার নগারার অহারের বেনন। বিরাগার নগারার অহারের বেনন।	जनामन जनामन
(00)	50500 1000 APUD (650	BULNE
(80)		
	IPTKINARUTI II II	

*To solve an equation symbolically for any particular variable, use Isolate var... or Solve quad... in (SYMBOLC).

PLOT and SOLVE

→UNITS (42)

(43)	LENG					
	M	CM	MM	YD	H ad	IN
	MPC	PC	LYR	AU	KM	MI
	NMI	MIUS	CHAIN	RD	FATH	FTUS
	MIL	μ	Ĥ	FERMI		
(44)	RIBER					
	M~5	CW~5	В	40~5	1963-	IN~5
	1814165	HA	Ĥ	MI~5	MIUSA	ACRE
(45)						
	ALC:			NUME		IN
		ISHLU	GHLU	GHL	WI TROP	PI
	THE REPORT		UZFL BUZ	UPUN BAAY	TESP	ISP
(46)	aa.	BU	110			
(40)				2117		1.1
(47)	สียสสก					
(47)	3725	112223	3743	RER	мен	ISI2100
		GR				
(48)	NICESS!					
()	130-1	G	LB	02	SLUG	LBT
	TON	TONU	T	DZT	CT	GRAIN
		MOL				
(49)	FURCE					
		DYN	GF	KIP	LPF	PDL
(50)	ENRG					
		ERG	KCAL	CAL	BTU	FTXLB
	THER	MEV	EV			
(51)	100218					
(50)		HP				
(52)	6183555					
			BHK	PSI	TURK	PIPIN
(53)	CHERRY IN	وجسعت				
(55)		0 E	K	ЦŖ		
(54)	11120					
(0.)		Ĥ	С	8		
	FOY		MHD	5		МВ
(55)	ANGL					
. ,	•	R	GRAD	ARCMI	ARCS	SR
(56)	LIGHT					
	FC	FLAM	LX	PH	SB	LM
	CD .	LAM				
(57)	RAD					
	GY	KAD	REM	SV	80	d
(50)	i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i					
(ວຽ)	<u> </u>	817		<u>مىرىمى بىرىمى بىرىم</u>		
		- 21				
(50)						

(59) GUNTS CONV UBASE UVAL UFACT >UNIT To attach, convert or combine physical units of measurement, use the HUNITS application:

To **attach** a unit object to a real number (or another unit) object, just press the desired unit's menu key. This *multiplies* the given object by the desired unit. *Example:* To form 2.54_Cm ("2.54 centimeters"), press 2-54 CUNTS **ELLE COM**.

To *convert* a unit object to another (equivalent) unit, press and the desired unit's menu key. *Example:* To convert 26.21875_mi ("26.21875 miles") to kilometers, first press 28.21875 (UNTS) LENS MID, then (CRAM. *Result:* 42.194988_km

Addition and subtraction of units require like dimensions. The result units are those of the second argument. Example: To add 2 feet and 3 inches, press 2 OUNTS CENE FFT 3 IN (result: 27_in). But now reverse the arguments: 3 OUNTS CENE IN 2 FFT + (result: 2.25_ft).

You can *multiply or divide* any mix of units just as in real-number arithmetic. *Example:* To multiply 25 g by 8 ft/s², you would press 25 OUNTS MASS C. 0 OUNTS LENG FT. OUNTS TIME OF S 0 OUNTS LENG FT. 200_9*ft/s^2

To convert a mixed-units result to SI base units, you can use UBRSE (available on the \bigcirc UNTS menu). Example: To convert $200_9 \pm ft\sqrt{5}^2$ (continuing from the above example) to SI base units, just press \bigcirc UNTS) UST B. Result: $.06096_kg\pm m/5^2$

The CONVERT command offers another way to convert a unit to any equivalent unit: Given the original unit, just key in the desired unit and use CONVERT.* *Example:* To convert . $06096_kg \neq m < s^2$ (continuing from the above example) to the equivalent pounds of force, key in 1_lbf and press <u>GUNITS</u> **CONVERT**. *Result:* 1.37043531714E-2_lbf.*

^{*}Thus you really have three ways to convert between equivalent units: The \bigcirc -shifted \bigcirc UNTS menu items; the CONVERT command; and (a quick trick) adding zero of the desired units (e.g. above: \emptyset _lbf \oplus).

MTH (3)

(4)	VECTR
	ABS DOT CROSS V \ \+V2 \+V3
	RECT=CYLIN SPHER
(5)	MATR
	MAKE NORM FACTR COL ROW LSQ
	RSD EGV EGVL >DIAGDIAG>
(6)	MAKE
	CON IDN TRN RDM RANM SIZE
	GET GETI PUT PUTI SUB REPL
	MATR
(7)	NORM
	ABS SNRM RNRM CNRM SRAD COND
	RANK DET TRACE MATR
(8)	FACTR
	RREF LU LQ QR SCHUR SVD
	SVL MATR
(9)	COL
	→COL COL→ COL+ COL- CSWP MATR
(10)	ROW
	→ROW ROW→ ROW+ ROW- RCI RCIJ
	RSWP MATR
(11)	LIST
	ΔLIST XLIST WLIST SORT REVLI ADD
(12)	HYP
	SINH ASINH COSH ACOSH TANH ATAN
	EXPM LNP1
(14)	REAL
	2 2CH 2T MIN MAX MOD
	ABS SIGN MANT XPON IP FP
	RND TRNC (FLOOR) CEIL DƏR RƏD
(15)	BASE
	HEX DEC DUT BIN R+B B+R
(10)	
(16)	
(4-7)	HNU UK XUK NUI BHSE
(17)	
(10)	NL 3L NON ON NO DODE
(18)	
(10)	NLO DLO DNO NNO DNDE
(13)	TANK TERM
	UTBC UTBE UTBN UTBT NDIST
(10)	
(19)	
(20)	िल्लाम
(20)	RE IM CAR RAC ARS ARG
	SIGN NEG CONJ
(21)	
()	$\pi = 2.218$ (0.21) $\pi = 2.141$
	MINR 1.E-4 MAXR 9.999

Most of the HP 48G/GX's math commands are grouped together under the [MTH] key. Recall that with most types of objects, you do arithmetic or other operations just as you would with real-number arithmetic: First you put the argument(s) on the stack, then you select the operation; the result replaces the argument(s). Here is a brief overview of the various [MTH] command groups (but for more details on a particular command, see the Command Index on pages 41-77):

The **vector** commands (under **Vector**) let you build, calculate (and even change the coordinate system) with 2D, 3D, or *n*-D vectors (syntax: []).

The *matrix* commands (under **ETTA**) let you build and calculate with *nxm* matrices (syntax: [[]]), including various factors, diagonals, least-square calculations and Eigenvalues.

The *list* commands (under **List**) offer element-byelement procedures for summing, multiplying, sorting and reversing the elements in a given list (list syntax: { }). (See also list commands under (PRG) **LIST**.)

The **hyperbolic math** commands (under **HYPE**) offer the 3 basic hyperbolic trig functions and their inverses, plus high-precision versions of LN and EXP.

The **real number** commands (under **REII**) include percentage and modulo calculations and commands that extract portions of real values (rounding, absolute value, integer and fractional portions, etc.).

The **binary integer** commands (under **Bitse**) allow you to build, alter, and do logical calculations with binary integers (syntax: #...)—and choose the format and extent of their display.

The **probability** commands (under **PRUS**) calculate permutations, combinations, factorials, pseudo-random numbers, and various probability distributions.

The **fast Fourier transform** (**FFIM**) commands do just that—compute fast Fourier transforms.

The *complex number* commands (under **CMPE**) let you build, take apart, conjugate and negate complex numbers (syntax: (,,)).

The **constants** menu (under **CUNS**) offers typing aids for entering the various values and names of the machine's built-in constants ($e, i, \pi, MAXR$ and MINR).

EQUATION

Pressing \bigcirc EOUATION starts the EquationWriter, an alternate form of command line useful when entering algebraic expressions or equations. Instead of the normal command-line approach to expressions (i.e. using the '*expr*' format), which relies on hard-to-read parentheses, the EquationWriter lets you write expressions in a more familiar textbook ("chalkboard") form. So, instead of '1<5(3+R^2+4+B^2)-5+HYP',

for example, you'll instead see $\frac{1}{\sqrt{3a^2+4b^2}} - 5Hyp$.

Note, however, that this format is for your eyes only and only while you're working with this command line. When you press ENTER, the finished algebraic expression will take its place on the stack in the usual 'expr' syntax, parentheses and all.

The most important key when using the EquationWriter is \blacktriangleright . When building an expression, you must use \blacktriangleright to move to the next "component" of the expression. That is, you use \blacktriangleright to exit a denominator or get "outside" a set of parentheses, a radical sign, an exponent, etc. *Example:* Use the EquationWriter to enter

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{3a^2+4b^2}} - 5Hyp$$

Start the EquationWriter: feouation. The stack disappears (but not the menu key labels). Now watch your screen as you do these keystrokes: 1+33% A y^{3} 2 + 4 α B y^{3} 2 • 5 3% A (4) + 9 3%

Notice how $\blacktriangleright \ exits$ first the final exponent, then the radical, then the denominator. Note also that you can use *implied multiplication* (i.e. omit the \boxtimes keystroke) with single-letter variable names only. When you're ready, ENTER sends the expression to the stack (just like the other, "normal" command line). There the algebraic object appears in its usual line format: $1 \ge (3 \pm 1^{-2} + 4 \pm 1^{-2}) - 5 \pm 1^{-2} = 1^{-2}$

To edit an algebraic expression already on the stack, you could press ()EDIT, as usual, to send it to the normal command line. But to send it instead to the EquationWriter, press ()VIEW (or just ()) instead.*

SYMBOLIC)

Enclosing an expression in algebraic syntax, ' ', suppresses immediate evaluation of the result; you must press(EVAL) explicitly. This lets you build and use symbolic expressions with variables.

Example: $1+2\times \text{ENTER}$ (you get 1+X'); $1+2\times \text{ENTER}$ (1+X'); $Y^{\mathbb{N}}$ Result: $(1+X)^{(1+X)}$

To calculate with such expressions, use → SYMBOLIC. It offers you a choice of six different calculation tools, with a screen for each.

Solving a Quadratic Equation

Example: Solve symbolically for the (principal) solution of the quadratic equation $5x^2 - 11x + 2 = 0$. Press $\bigcirc SYMBOLIC$, use \bigcirc to highlight $Sol \lor e \neg uad...$, and press $\blacksquare K$. In the EXPR: field (the arrow keys will move the highlight around), use the EquationWriter or the command line to enter $5 \div K^2 - 11 \div K + 2$. In the VMR: field, enter X (*uppercase*—it must match your expression). In the RESULT: field, put Symbolic (use the $\blacksquare IIIIIS$ box and \bigcirc as necessary). Select **PEINCIPEL** solution by putting a \checkmark (via $\blacksquare CHR$). Now you're ready to solve, so press $\blacksquare K = ... \land K = 21$

When you get your result, you also get the SYMBOLIC menu, which offers other tools for altering, expanding or using an algebraic expression (see the Command Index, pages 41-77, for individual details):

	(€j[syn	IBOLIC) (93)	
COLCT	EXPA	ISOL	QUAD	SHOW	TAYLR
ተጠፅፐ	ΨMAT	÷Ω	÷Qπ		APPLY
COUNT					

Now repeat the above quadratic sample but request the *general* solution.... The 51 variable appears in the solution as the ± in the quadratic formula. To get either of the two specific solutions, you store a -1 or 1 into the name 51, then request a numeric solution.*

The other five tools in <u>SYMBOLIC</u> have similar input screens—note the self-explanatory prompts for each field. More examples follow on the next 4 pages.--->

[&]quot;You're actually altering the states of Flags -1 and -3 via the RESULT: and FRINCIPAL: items on the quadratic input screen. Always bear in mind that the states of Flags -1, -2 and -3 can affect the evaluation of a symbolic expression—see page 78.

Isolating a Variable*

Example: To solve sin x = 0: Press \longrightarrow SYMBOLIC, then select Isolate Var.... Enter the expression into EXPR: \bigcirc SN(@)X[ENTER]. In YMR:, specify the variable to be isolated: $@(\bigcirc$ X[ENTER]. Then, with _PRINCIPAL unchecked—to get the general solution—press \bigcirc XE. <u>Result</u>: 'X=180*n1' (or'X=n*n1). Then1 is a parameter representing an arbitrary integer; any integer multiple of 180° (π radians) is a solution.

Computing Taylor Polynomials

Example: Find the 5th-degree Taylor polynomial of sin x about x = 0. Press (RAD) (SYMBOLC), then select Taylor Poly... Enter the expression into EXPR: (SN) (SVENTER); in VAR:, specify the variable to be isolated: (O(ENTER)). In the BRDER: field, enter (S). Be sure that the RESULT: field says Symbol 1 i c and press **DIR**. Result: $(X-1/3) \times X^3 + 1/5! \times X^5'$ (Press v to see it more clearly in the Equation Writer.)

The Taylor Poly... tool can calculate expansions only about x = 0, but you can also use it for calculations about x = a by using variable substitution: You re-express your function in terms of another variable—say, W—where x = w + a. Then calculate the expansion and re-substitute (w = x - a). For simpler functions, you can do the initial substitution by inspection; for more involved expressions, it's easier to let the machine help you: Just store the substitution $^{I}W + a^{I}$ (you choose the numerical value of *a* here) into the variable X. Be sure that the variable W does not exist in the current directory path.

Example: Find a 4th-degree Taylor expansion of ln x about x = 1. By inspection, you can replace ln x with ln (w + 1). Now find its expansion around w = 0: Press \bigcirc SYMBOLIC and select Taylor Poly... Now put 'LN(W+1)' in the EXPR: field, W in VAR: and 4 in RKDER:, and press **DIX**. (*Result:* 'W-.5*W^2+2/ 3!*W^3-6/4!*W^4') Now make the re-substitution: $\square (A \square N = M = M^{3} \square (M = M = M = M)$. EVAL the expansion. (And now you may want to use the rationalizing tool, $\Rightarrow Q$, to simplify the decimals into fractions—press \bigcirc SYMBOLIC NXT **SXM**.). Again, \heartsuit shows the result more clearly (use \blacktriangleright and \blacktriangleleft to scroll as necessary).

Isolate var... works only when the desired variable appears just once in the expression (any level of order); Solve quad... works for a variable with multiple occurrences but no higher than second order.

∂ AND **D**IFFERENTIATION

To take a derivative, use Differentiate... (under → SYMBOLIC) or the command d (via → @).

Numerical Differentiation

Example: Find the slope of 1/x at x=2.7183. Press SYMBOLC, then select Differentiate.... Enter the EXPR: $1+\alpha$ (Internet). Specify the variable in VAR: α (Internet). Specify the variable in V

 δ can do the same thing on the stack: First, enter the expression ($1^{1}/X^{1}$ here), then the variable, ($1^{1}/X^{1}$ here). And for a numeric derivative, store the value in X: (2.7.1.8.3) ENTER 1.9(X)STO. Press $\rightarrow 3$.

Symbolic Differentiation

Example: Find the slope of 1/x at any point. First for a symbolic derivative, you *purge* the variable name— 'X' here (and you must do this throughout the current path): $(\bigcirc X \leftarrow \bigcirc \square B$. Then proceed: Press \bigcirc SYMBOLC and select Differentiate.... Enter the EXFK: $(\neg 1 + \bigcirc X \in \square B$. Put the variable in VAK: $@X \in \square B$. Set RESULT: to Symbolic (use +/- if needed). Press $\square K$. Result: $'-(1/X^2)'$

 δ does the same thing on the stack: Enter the expression ('1/X'), the variable, ('X'), and press \bigcirc ∂ .

Stepwise Differentiation

Example: Find the slope of $(\sin x)/x$ at any point.

First, for a symbolic derivative, you must *purge* the variable name, 'X' ('@X(¬PURG))—and you must do this throughout the current path. Next, set RAD mode (if it's not set already). Now press → SYMBOLIC and select Differentiate.... Next, enter the EXPR: 'ISN@X) + @XENTER; then put the variable of differentiation (X) into VAR: @X(ENTER). Finally, set RESULT: to Symbolic (use +/-) if necessary). Now, at this point, instead of pressing **DK** (which would do the complete differentiation), press **STEF**.... *Result:* '∂X(SIN(X))/X-SIN(X)+∂X(X)/X^2'

Now just press EVAL repeatedly to see each step in the differentiation.

and Differentiation

Implicit Differentiation

When unable to express *y* explicitly as a function of *x*, try implicit means. *Example*: If $x^2 + y^2 = 9$, find dy/dx. First, purge 'X' and 'Y' from the current path. Next, enter the equation—so that it says "*y* is a function of *x*:" 'X^2+Y(X)^2=9'—then the variable, 'X', and $\bigcirc @$. *Result*: '2*X+derY(X, 1)*2*Y(X)=0'. The expression derY(X, 1) means dy/dx, which you now isolate: Edit the equation, replacing derY(X, 1) with, say, DY (and Y(X) with simply '). After substitution: '2*X+DY*2*Y=0'. Solve for DY: '(@D@Y)ENTER (SYMBOLIC) ISUL CICC. *Result*: 'DY=-(X/Y)'

Partial Differentiation

The HP 48G/GX can take partial derivatives of multivariable functions. All variables except the variable of differentiation are treated as constants (if you don't express them as being functions of the variable of differentiation—unlike implicit differentiation, above).

J AND INTEGRATION

To compute an integral, you can use the ∫ command (via ()), or Integrate... (under ()SYMBOLIC).

Numeric Integration

Example: Find $\int_{0}^{1} \frac{1}{1+t^2} dt$. Try the EquationWriter,

'1*(ATAN(T)/∂T(T))Ĭ(T=1)

-(1*(ATAN(T)/∂T(T))|(T=0))'

Use $[\forall AL]$ again until you get a numeric result (\approx , 7854). This is an exact integral, an explicit antiderivative, but sometimes $[\forall AL]$ leaves an expression still containing an integral (e.g. $! \int (0, 1, e^{-}(X^2), X)^{+})$; the machine can't find an antiderivative. It knows antiderivatives for most built-in functions (and their derivatives), and it automatically does simple linear substitutions, but not much more. However, you can still get a good result via numerical estimation.... Example: Repeat the above example, but use - NUM instead of VAL. Note the appearance of VAR menu. The number in IERR is a likely bound on the maximum error in the estimated integral; the accuracy is set by the display mode: More digits offer more accuracy (and increased calculation time). Compare results with a display set to STD, then FIX 2.

To evaluate a *multiple integral*, key it in just as you would write it—one integral nested inside the other—and, again, the EquationWriter is handy for entering.

Example:
$$\int_{0}^{4} \int_{1}^{9} 2xy \, dy \, dx$$

Then use $\underbrace{ - NUM}_{NUM}$ or $\underbrace{ EVAL}_{NUM}$ as usual (though you may need more repetitions of $\underbrace{ EVAL}_{NUM}$ (or even EXPAND and COLCT) to get a final explicit result if indeed possible.

To evaluate an *improper integral* (where the limits may be infinite), *change variables*. If *x* is unbounded, one handy transformation is $w = \tan^{-1}x$. Then $\tan^{-1}(\pm\infty) = \pm \pi/2$, and $f(x)dx = f(\tan w)(1 + \tan^2 w)dw$.

Symbolic Integration

Example: Integrate $\int_{1}^{x} \frac{1}{t} dt$. First, purge 'T' and 'X'

from the current path, then use $\bigcirc \texttt{SYMBOLC}$ and select Integrate... Put '1/T' in <code>EXPR:, T</code> in <code>VAR:, 1</code> in <code>LD</code>: and <code>X</code> in <code>HI</code>: Set <code>RESULT</code>: to <code>Symbolic</code>, and <code>INE</code>. Result: '1*(<code>LN(T)/ðT(T))(T=X)-(1*(LN(T)/ðT(T)))(T=X))(T=1))'</code>. Press <code>EVAL</code>: 'LN(X)'

Example: Find the antiderivative of $3(x+5)^2$. Purge 'X' from the current path, then use $\bigcirc \underline{SYMBOLC}$ and select Integrate.... Enter ' $3*(X+5)^2$ ' in EXPR:, X in YAR:, 0 in LD: and X in HI:. Put Symbolic into the RESULT: field, and press **DX**. Result:

 $\label{eq:second} \begin{array}{c} 3*((X+5)^{(2+1)}/((2+1)*\lambda X(X+5)))|(X=X)\\ -(3*((X+5)^{(2+1)}/((2+1)*\lambda X(X+5)))|(X=X))\\ Now, don't press [EVAL] yet. First, discard the second part of this result—that for the zero lower limit: [PRG]$ **TYPE IBJ**[DROP[DROP[DROP]] Now press [EVAL].**Result:** $'3*((X+5)^3/3)' (You can further simplify this via [EXPR] and [DLC] from (SYMBOLC].)$

These examples work because their integrands have easy antiderivatives. For an integrand that doesn't, you can get a *symbolic approximation*: Integrate the Taylor polynomial approximation of the integrand.

f and Integration

(MATRIX), (STAT) and (Σ)

Although its name seems so similar to the statistical commands (such as ΣDAT , Σ^+ and Σ^-), the Σ command (available via $\widehat{\rightarrow} \Sigma$) is not directly tied to statistics; you can use Σ to sum any finite series.

Example: Sum the first k powers of 2 $(2^0 + 2^1 \dots + 2^k)$: Enter 'N', then 0, then 'K', then '2^N', and $\overrightarrow{P\Sigma}$; or: Enter ' Σ (N=0, R, 2^N)'—and you can use the EquationWriter to do this. Any way you do it, it means "Find the sum of 2^n for all integers *n* from 0 to *k*."*

Contrast that with the true statistics functions, which all relate to the matrix (array) of data currently stored in the reserved name ΣDAT . Recall that an array can contain either real or complex values (see page 1), and that you can enter an array on the stack directly via the [[]] syntax.** But there's also a special tool for easy matrix entry and editing: (->[MATRIX]

Example: Enter the following test score matrix and name it TESTS: 64 80 97 88 79 53 67 75 93 88 90 93 55 64 70 77 99 95 82 96 70 62 65 74

89

83 87 Press (ATRIX) to start the MatrixWriter. Its menu lets you choose how wide each column is (via + WID and [1][1]) and how the cursor moves after each entry (either across, with GU+); down, with GU+ ; or nowhere, with GI+ and GI+).*** For this example, set STD notation, leave the column width as is, and enter data by row (i.e. use GI+=): 64 ENTER 8 0 ENTER 9 7 ENTER 8 8 ENTER, then V (this establishes the column count in the matrix; from now on, the machine will know when to begin a new row, so you can finish data entry uninterrupted); 79ENTER 53 ENTER 6 7 ENTER 7 5 ENTER 9 3 ENTER, etc. An extra ENTER) exits the MatrixWriter and puts your completed matrix onto the stack-just as if you had keyed it in there. Now name it: ()@@TESTSENTERSTO.

*Note that the nature of your result (symbolic vs. numeric) will depend on the states of Flags -2 and -3. See page 78 for more about those flags.

**A vector is also a kind of array-though it has its own syntax. []; depending on the circumstances, it can be treated by the machine as being either a row matrix or column matrix.

*** And the 2nd page of the menu has tools to add/extract rows/columns.

85

Now suppose your data represent exam scores—3 midterms and a final exam—for each of 7 students.

Example: Compare the mean and (population) standard deviation of the first exam (column 1) with those of the final exam (col. 4). Press rightarrow is the starrow is the

Notice the other calculation options you have under Single-var... statistics (_TUTAL,_MAXIMUM, etc.). Also, explore the other handy (>(STAT) tools:

Frequencies... lets you study data distribution by defining *bins*—intervals of value—then calculating how many data points fall into each bin.

Fit data... examines correlations between any 2 designated columns of data in ΣDAT . You can try linear, logarithmic, exponential or power-curve models.

Summary stats... computes the often-used quantities Σx , Σy , Σx^2 , Σy^2 , Σxy and Σn (for any 2 columns you designate as x and y in ΣDAT).

Note that, although most of the matrix-building and *mathematical* matrix-crunching commands are offered via $(\underline{\mathsf{MTH}})$, the matrix *statistical* commands are under $(\underline{\mathsf{STAT}})$ (see the Command Index, pp. 41-77, for individual details on these commands):



(96)

PRG (22)

(23)	anna Cours Cours Cours Cours
	IF CASE STAKI FUK DU WAILE
(24)	
. ,	IF THEN ELSE END BRCH
(25)	CASE
(00)	CASE THEN END SECH
(20)	
(27)	
	FOR NEXT STEP
(29)	
(21)	
(31)	WHILE REPEALENCE CONTRACTOR BROKE
(32)	1131
	== ≠ < > ≤ ≥
	AND OR XOR NOT SAME TYPE
	SF UF FSY FUY FSYU FUYU
(33)	
(00)	OBJƏ ƏARR ƏLIST ƏSTR ƏTAG ƏUNIT
	C→R R→C NUM CHR DTAG EQ→
(34)	<u>स्व मध्य स</u> निवनस्य निवनन्त्र तायाण्य व्यवस्य स्वार्थन्त्र स्वार्थन्त्र
(35)	ELEM
()	GET GETI PUT PUTI SIZE POS
	HEAD TAIL LIST
(36)	
	SUBT SEO
(37)	GROB
. ,	→GRD BLAN GOR GXOR SUB REPL
	→LCD LCD→ SIZE ANIM
(38)	
	PIXON PIXOF PIX? PVIEW PX+C C+PX
(39)	
	INFOR NOVA CHOOS INPUT KEY WAIT
(40)	
(40)	PUIEU TEXT OF TO MSP EREEZ MSGR
(41)	RUN
	DBUG SST SST4 NEXT HALT KILL
(61)	
(61)	INTERS ESSN ESSN ESSN I ASTA ESSA
(60)	IFERS
()	IFERR THEN ELSE END

You'll find most of the commonly used postfix programming commands collected in groups under the [PRG] key. Recall that all postfix commands consume their arguments before leaving their stack results (if any). Here is an overview of the various groups, with some highlights noted (for more details on a command, see the Command Index on pages 41-77):

The program *branching* commands (under **BRCH**) let you build programs that make execution decisions "on the fly," testing values or conditions and directing program control according to the results of those tests via constructs such as IF-THEN-ELSE, START-STEP, FOR-NEXT, DD-JINTIL, WHILE-REPEAT, and CASE statements. *Notes:* The test that triggers a branching decision may be of any length; the sole issue is whether its ultimate result is zero (false) or non-zero (true). For program repetitions ("loops"), use START or FOR if you know the number of repetitions; use DD or WHILE if you don't.

The **test** commands (under **TEST**) test the states of flags or compare values, allowing decisions (such as program branching—see above) during program execution. *Notes:* The logical tests (FND, OR, XOR and NOT) let you form compound tests by combining what would otherwise be separate tests. Two of the flag tests (FS?C and FC?C) clear the given flag after testing its status. The two equality tests, == and SHIE, are similar except when testing algebraic objects.

The *type* commands (under **TYPE**) offer commands that form various object types from their constituent parts. *Notes:* As for the converse, the one necessary command—an all-purpose object *de*-constructor (for most object types)—is \overline{OBJ} . Also, two commands (TYPE and VTYPE) test the type of a given object (see also page 1).

The *list* commands (under **LIST**) offer two groups of commands. Those in the first group manipulate just a single given element in a given list; those in the other group run procedures on all elements in a given list. *Notes*: Various combinations of commands such as HEAD, TAIL, REVLIST and SORT offer powerful ways to quickly re-order and present lists (and recall that you can put almost any type of object into a list). And DDLIST, DDSUB, STREAM and SEQ will quickly send each element in turn through a given process, with the result(s) appearing in a list, too. The *grob* commands (under **GRUS**) perform a wide variety of manipulations on any given *grob* (graphics object). *Notes*: The two LCD commands let you easily save and recall screen displays. And the ANIMATE command allows you to define a set of fixed grobs, then cycle the display through them quickly enough to achieve the effects of animation.

The **PICT** commands (under **PICT**) perform a wide variety of manipulations on the grob currently stored in the reserved name PICT. *Notes:* Keep in mind that you can specify the pixels in a grob either in *pixel coordinates*, via a list of binary integers, $\{ \text{ #horizontal #vertical } \}$; or in user-defined coordinates, via a complex number, $(x_y y)$. The scale of the user-defined units depends on the current settings stored in PPAR. There are also handy commands for quickly drawing lines, boxes and arcs.

The *input* commands (under **IN**) give you ways to let a user input values during program execution. *Notes:* You can use PR0MPT or INPUT to cause a program to halt with a message asking for user response; or you can use WAIT or KEY to detect or identify user keystrokes; or you can use CH00SE to build a **CH105**-box" for the user to select from; or the INFORM command lets you build an *input screen* similar to those of the built-in applications.

The *output* commands (under **DUT**) give you ways to format program output. *Notes:* You can sound the tone generator with BEEP; or your can use MSGB0X to convey intermediate messages during program execution; or you can use FREEZE or DISP to halt program execution to allow a user to inspect output.

The *run control* commands (under **RUN**) let you troubleshoot a program: With the name of the desired program as the stack argument, you execute **DBUG**, which initiates execution but then halts immediately. Thereafter, you can *single-step* (**BST**) through the execution to examine the effect of each program step (or **SSTR**) shows every subroutine step as well); or **CHEN** lets you look a couple of step ahead without executing those steps.

The *error* commands (under **EXXUS**) offer ways to detect and recover from run-time errors. The IFERR-THEN-ELSE construct lets you execute a command *tentatively*—you can undo it if it causes an error.

TIME

→ TIME lets you control the calculator's *clock* and set *alarms* for appointments or other time-delayed events.

To Set the System Clock: Press → TIME, highlight Settime, date... and press TIME. Fill in each field as it is highlighted (move the highlight, as needed). For AM/PM (and for the date format) use TITIE. If finished, TIME accepts; CANCEL aborts.

There are two kinds of alarms—*appointment* alarms and *control* alarms. An appointment alarm will display a (text) message and beep at you for about 15 seconds; a control alarm will simply evaluate a specified object, such as a program.

Setting Alarms: To set an alarm, press TIME and select Set alarm... Then, in the MESSINGE: field, for an appointment alarm, enter a string (e.g. "Phone home"); or, for a control alarm, enter the object you want evaluated at the specified time. Specify time, date and repeat interval,* then press **UKE**.

Acknowledging Alarms: You must acknowledge appointment alarms, but not control alarms. If you catch an appointment alarm while it's beeping, press any key to acknowledge it. If its beeping has stopped (the ⁴⁹ will show it as *past-due*), press (TIME) for the message, then **TES** to acknowledge it. (To acknowledge more than one such alarm, use **TEKM**.)

(☐[TIME] also offers menu access to other clock and alarm commands, plus commands for time arithmetic.** See the Command Index (pp. 41-77) for details:

(TIME) (94) DATE - DATI TIME - TIMI TICKS ALAM DATE - DDAYS - TIMISHMS - HMS - HMS -TSTR CLKA (95) ALAM ACK ACKA STOAL ACLAL DELAL FINDA TIME

Note: Alarm behavior is affected by Flags -43, -44, and -57. See pages 78-80 for more details.

*Don't set an interval too brief to acknowledge the alarm before it repeats. (If this happens, use the ON-4 system interrupt—see p. 39.)

**Note, too, that the various "HMS" commands are useful for angular degree measure, as well as chronological time measure.

(TIME)

1/0 AND DATA COMMUNICATIONS

The HP 48G/GX can transfer information to and from a variety of other devices. The thumbnail "recipes:"

HP 48G/GX <----> HP 48G/GX

Receiver: Move to the directory where the incoming data is to be stored and press $\bigcirc i / \circ / \circ$. Then select Get from HP 48G/GX and press

HP 48G/GX ----> Infrared Printer

Setting Up: Aim the calculator's IR * at the printer's window (from a distance ≤ 18 "). Clear Flag -34, then press \bigcirc (1/0) **FREE REFERENCE**.

Printing: PUC VVVVVVV UK, then, if needed, change PURT: to Infrared (use +/-). Adjust_DEL-SPACE, DELAY:, and _LINEF, if needed. Now, either exit to use a ()/0 menu print command (or the ON-1 screen dump), or, at DEJECT:, use CHUDE to select object(s) to be printed, then DIK and CHINT.

HP 48G/GX ----> Serial Printer

Printing: PIC VVV VIA Set FURT: to Wire (use +/-) and adjust_DEL-SPACE, %LAT:, _LINEF, EAUD:, PARITY:, and LEN:, as desired. Now, either exit to use a (//o) menu print command (or the ON-1) screen dump), or at DEJECT:, use (11015) to select the object(s) to be printed, then just (115) and (11117).

HP 48G/GX <----> Computer via Kermit

Setting Up: Connect the 25-pin end of the cable (w/ adapter) to the computer and the 4-pin end to the calculator. On the computer, move to the desired directory, run the program containing Kermit and Transferring: Press **CHUDS** (then **v** if you're going to transfer from the computer), then **DK** to browse through possible object(s) to be transferred (put a check mark beside each one selected). Press **DK** to finalize the list of names. Now, to send the names to the computer, press **SEND**; or, to get the names from the computer, press **SEND**; to the computer, press **SEND**; the computer **SEND**; the

Sending Backups Directly to the Computer: Turn off the ticking clock display in the calculator. Set up the transfer as usual (Binary is faster). On the calculator, put : I0: name onto the stack, where name is the file to be created on the computer. Then press (MEMORY)(NT) (AECHI). When the session is finished, press (MCORY)(SEVE) (SEVE) (SEVE)

HP 48G/GX <----> Computer via other methods

The HP 48G/GX can transfer to a computer via other serial protocols, too (XModem is on the H/ \odot screen). For specific details, consult your computer's and/or main HP manuals. Note also that the product known as the *HP Connectivity Kit* (available for DOS/Windows or Macintosh), allows for especially simple data transfers/handling. Refer to its supplied instructions.



LIBRARY, PORTS AND BACKUPS

Port memory is different than user memory (where you normally store variables), in that port memory cannot be subdivided into directories, nor can you edit or view objects stored there. It is entirely *independent* memory—even when everything in main memory is purged, port memory is maintained—but it can contain just 2 object types: *Backup objects* and *Libraries*.

Port memory may be located in Port 0, Port 1, and/or Port 2, denoted by a (numerical) port identifier, * *port**. *Port 0 is internal to the machine*; it is taken out of user memory, so that any space used as Port 0 reduces the amount of user memory then available. Ports 1 and 2 exist only in the HP 48GX—if there are RAM memory cards plugged into those ports.*

Backup Objects

A backup object is named with its port location as well as a normal name, in the format **:** *port***:** *name*. **To store any object into a backup object**, use <u>STO</u> with a backup identifier. **Example:** To store "Red" as a backup object named Color in Port 0, enter "Red" onto the stack, then key in **:**0:Color and press <u>STO</u>.

To backup all user memory (the entire contents of HDME directory), *first be sure the ticking clock is not in the display*. Then key in a backup identifier (of your choice) and use the RRCHIVE command. To **restore** this information (*which replaces all current user memory*), enter its backup identifier and use RESTORE.

*Note that any RAM in card slot 1—where a card is limited to 128 Kb may either be *merged* with normal user memory or left as port memory (denoted Port 1). But any RAM in card slot 2—where a card is limited to 4 Mb—must be left as port memory and is partitioned into ports of 128Kb each (i.e. Ports numbered 2–*n*, where *n* ≤ 33).
Libraries

A library is a "read-only directory" of objects that you attach to a specific directory in your user memory, thereby making those objects "visible" (i.e. their names invocable) as part of that directory. Each library is identified by a unique number in port memory, in the format port number. The number appears in a menu if you press CLEBRARY **ILTS**. However, to make it easier to identify during use, a library's name appears in a menu if you press CLEBRARY while in the attaching directory (or any subdirectory of it).

You can attach only one library at a time to any given directory (except HIIME, which may have any number of attachments), but you can attach the same library to more than one directory at a time. However, before any library can become attached, it must first reside in port memory—either Port 0 internally or in one of the plug-in card slots. With a plug-in card, inserting it correctly into the required slot effectively places it in port memory (*but be sure to follow instructions carefully for plug-in and power-up*).

To place a library into Port 0, put the library object onto the stack, then key in the desired library identifier (* port* number) and press <u>STO</u>—exactly analogous to naming and storing a backup object. (And purging a library is also analogous.)

To attach an auto-attaching library, simply turn the machine off, then back on. All auto-attaching libraries will then be attached to the **HDME** directory.

To attach (or detach) a library, move to the desired directory level, then key in the desired library identifier and use the ATTACH (or DETACH) command.

Other related commands, such as those for merging card-based RAM, appear via (<u>CLIBRARY</u>). Follow the card's operating instructions carefully (and see pp. 41-77 here for more details on any single command):



EQ LIB AND THE MES

The Equation Library application ($\bigcirc E \cap LB$) is exactly that—an access tool that lets you browse through the built-in equation library, examining any equation group's formulas, variables, units, help diagrams, etc. And with the touch of a key, you can load the equation group into the *Multiple Equation Solver* (MES).

Example: If you were to stand and fire a rifle (muzzle velocity 500 m/s) horizontally from shoulder height (1.5 m) along a deserted stretch of highway, how far would it have travelled along the road in that time?

Press FEQ LB and be sure that the menu items INTO and SEC appear with the little 's in them, indicating that the equations will indeed include units and that they will be SI units. Now use to highlight the topic Mot ion, and press ENTER. You'll see a selection of the various groups of motion equations.

Note how the menu items let you examine aspects of a group. Highlight Projectile Motion and press FICE for a picture.... Try WARS to see all the variables involved.... Press FERM to see the first equation in this group (you need to be patient as the EquationWriter presents it); use NEEC to see each other in its turn. At any point, press SULY and all equations in this group are loaded into the MES.

Now key in the known values: $0 \times 0 + 5 \times 0$ $0 \times 0 \times 0 \times 0 \times 0$. And solve for the unknown: $N \times T \times T \oplus 2$ $X \approx 276.5 - m$. The MES is smart enough to determine which equation(s) to use, based on the known value(s) you input.

Notice that in the MES—just as in the GSOLVE menu (see page 15)—to *store* a value, you key in the value and press its menu key; to *recall* a value, you press → and the menu key; to *calculate* a value, you press → and the menu key. But here in the MES, any *known* value—any value you key in—goes *dark* (e.g. vo becomes volue) to indicate its known status. And then, when solving for an unknown, the MES denotes with s the values it has used (and displays the intermediate calculations it performs in the process).

One other handy MES key: To reset all values to unknown status, press **fill**; to calculate all unknowns, press **fill**; to recall all values, press **fill**. Of course, you can also use the MES on your own groups of equations—just put your desired equations into a *list*. And you can use the built-in group of projectile motion equations as the starting point.

Example: Suppose you want to know the trajectory angle(s), θ_o , needed for a target at range 6000 m, elevation 1200 m, with a 300 m/s muzzle velocity. You can't do this easily with just the built-in equations list, but you can add the necessary equation to a copy of that list, then store this as, say, PRDJ:

Highlight Projectile Motion in the Equation Library (as in the previous example), but then just press **FSTR** to send that group's equation list to the stack. Now just key in the necessary new equation:

ENTER this onto the stack and press to add it to the list already there. Name this, TOOPROJENTER STO, and it's ready to use in the MES—via (CEOLB):





Press VAR **FRUI** $\ \alpha \in O \alpha$ STO, to denote your list as the current equation set. Now press $(O \in D \in D)$ **MES**, initialize (**SINIT**), and start the MES (**MSOU**). If you use the data above, you'll get a trajectory angle of about 34.07° or 67.23°, depending on your initial guess for $\theta 0$ (don't forget about multiple solutions guessing works just as in the regular Solver).*

See the Command Index (pages 41-77) for details on the other items in <u>CEC LB</u>—more MES commands, the Constants Library, the MINEHUNT game, etc.

^{*}Note, too, that the presence of units in your own MES equation lists is <u>not</u> automatic. As in the regular Solver, if the variables do not already exist, they will be created by the MES without associated units; you must then key in the desired units with your initial input values.

CST AND CUSTOM MENUS

Pressing (<u>CST</u>) is the same as executing 1 MENU (see page 10 for more on menus). This *creates a custom menu* from a *list* you've stored in the reserved name CST. That is, before using (<u>CST</u>), you must have already entered such a list, then entered 'CST', and pressed (<u>STO</u>). The menu list is of this form:

{	{	"menu label _A " {	unshifted $object_A$ \bigcirc -shifted $object_A$ \bigcirc shifted function
	2	}	-snified function _A
) {	"menu label _B " {	unshifted object _B
		}	\bigcirc -shifted object _B
}	}	(etc.)	

(You may omit the innermost bracketing if there are objects only for the unshifted menu keys; you may omit the labels and their bracketing if you don't wish the menu items to have labels different than their corresponding unshifted objects.)

You can also make a *temporary* custom menu: Enter a menu list (just as for CST), but don't store it into CST. Instead, execute TMENU, which builds and displays a menu from *that* list—without referring to CST.

CUSTOM KEY ASSIGNMENTS

When the HP 48G/GX is in **USER** mode (\bigcirc USER toggles much like @), its keys behave according to a *list* of objects mapped to keys via *keycodes* of the form *RowCol.Shift. Shift* values signify as follows: \emptyset or 1 = unshifted; $5 = \bigcirc$ -shifted; $3 = \bigcirc$ -shifted; 4 = @-shifted; $5 = @\bigcirc$ -shifted; $5 = @\bigcirc$ -shifted; -1 hus the keycode for (SPC) is 94.0 or 94.1; the keycode for the k key ($@\bigcirc$ K) is 25.5.

To assign object(s) to key(s), enter the pair(s) in a list, $\left\{ \begin{array}{c} obj_{A} & kcode_{A} & obj_{B} & kcode_{B} \\ \end{array} \right\}$, then use ST0KEYS.

To un-assign keys (i.e. revert them to their standard functions), enter a list of the desired keycodes and useDELKEYS. To *un-assign all keys*, useØ DELKEYS.

To disable all un-assigned keys (i.e. assign them to "nothing"), enter 'S' and use DELKEYS. To then reenable some keys to their standard functions, enter a list, { 'SKEY' kcode, 'SKEY' kcode,...}, and use STOKEYS. To re-enable all keys, use 0 DELKEYS.

To re-enable all other keys while assigning some, put S as the first object in your assignment list, then use ST0KEYS as usual.

You can view the entire key assignments list at any time by using RCLKEYS.

System Information

Batteries

The HP 48G/GX uses 3 AAA batteries (lower compartment). Batteries usually last several months and the ↔ low-battery annunciator gives ample advance warning. The memory will also survive a few minutes without batteries during their replacement.

System Operations

To do system-level operations on your HP 48G/GX, you press and hold down the ON key, then press and release one or more other keys (then release ON):

ON-A-F	"Cold" restart (<i>erases all memory</i>).
ON-B	Cancels keystroke (prior to key release).
ON-C*	"Warm" restart (preserves memory).
ON-D	Starts interactive self-test.
ON-E	Starts continuous self-test.
ON-SPC	Deep-sleep shutdown (turns off timer).
ON-1	Performs display screen dump.
ON-4	Cancels next repeating alarm.
ON/ON-+	Adjusts display contrast.

Ports

The upper end of the HP 48G/GX has the 4-pronged serial port that connects to a Macintosh or IBMcompatible computer. Under the plastic end plate are two infrared "eyes" to allow wireless I/O between your machine and another calculator or printer. (The arrow on the top front helps align the infrared beam.) And the HP 48GX model offers two rear slots for plugin memory, software, or other interface cards.

*If this fails, try inserting a straightened paper clip for about 1 second in the hole under the left rear rubber foot (which is removable).

Custom / System Information

FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS

- **Q:** Why I am getting an error message?
- A: Check the argument types and order for the command you're trying to use (see pp. 41-77).
- Q: How do I adjust the display to be easier to read?
- A: Use ON-+ or ON-- (see p. 39).
- **Q**: How do I change the format or number of decimal places displayed by the calculator?
- A: Use (MODES) FMT (see pp. 11 and 41-77).
- Q: What does an E in a number mean?
- A: It's scientific notation (e.g. $6.02E23 = 6.02x10^{23}$).
- Q: Why am I getting wrong results with trig functions?
- A: Check the angle mode (see <u>MODES</u> on p. 11). For example, if you see the annunciator RAD or GRAD, the machine is <u>not</u> using degrees.
- **Q**: Why don't | get \emptyset when | use \rightarrow NUM on 'SIN(π)'?
- A: If you want the numerical identity that comes from the symbolic constant π , don't use +NUM (rather, use EVAL, with flag -2 clear). +NUM does its calculation on a 12-digit *numerical approximation* of π , which is 3.14159265359. (No machine can use the actual numerical value of π —it has an infinite number of digits). And sin 3.14159265359 \pm 0. For similar reasons, 2 \times \times doesn't return 2.
- Q: Why can't I find the variable(s) I stored?
- A: You're probably in a different directory now than when you stored the variable(s). See pp. 6-9.
- Q: Why am I getting an Undefined Name error when using →NUM or EVAL?
- A: At least one name in the given expression is undefined in the current path. →NUM always demands a numerical result; EVAL demands it whenever flag -3 is set (see pp. 6-9 and 78).
- Q: Why doesn't EVAL give me a number?
- A: EVAL demands a numerical result only when flag -3 is set. Otherwise, names are not evaluated (except symbolic constants, which reduce to numerical values if flag -2 is set). So if you definitely want a number, use →NUM. (See also pp. 7 and 78.)
- **Q:** My calculator is "locking" up or behaving strangely. How can I check and/or correct this?
- A: Try restart procedures or system tests (see p. 39).

- Q: How much free memory does my calculator have?
- A: Use MEM (see p. 9) to find out: (MEMORY) MEM.
- Q: What does the (*) annunciator indicate?
- A: A low battery (see p. 39) or past-due alarm (p. 31).
- Q: My machine seems to gradually slow down. Why?
- A: It may need to clean up borrowed or fragmented sections of memory. Use ON-C (see p. 39) to do a cleanup. (This clears the stack and PICT.)
- **Q:** Why do I get mixed units in the Equation Library Solver even when I specify **ENG** or **SI**?
- A: The Solver initializes only variables that don't already exist in the current directory. For unit consistency, at the equation list in Equation Library, press WHS NXT PURG before selecting units.
- Q: How do turn off the HHLT annunciator?
- A: Use KILL (see p. 54): PRGNXT RUN KILL.

COMMAND INDEX

The following Command Index lists all *commands* (programmable objects) available in the HP 48G/GX. It does not list *operations*, (non-programmable keyboard procedures); it's a programmer's memory-jogger. This booklet does not attempt to teach programing. That topic is large enough to merit at least one full-length book (see the inside back cover).

Each command name is accompanied by a brief (nay, terse) description and its keyboard access, if any.* Then opposite each command is a stack representation of its inputs and outputs. Object types are represented by surrounding delimiters, descriptive phrases, and/or by variable naming conventions (i.e. x, y, and other italicized names indicate real values; n and m stand for integers, z is a complex number; etc.).

Not all possible object types are given—only the most common. Often you can also use names or algebraic expressions that evaluate to required types/values. Not all error responses or flag dependencies are given (see pp. 78-80 for descriptions of system flags).

^{*}If you do extensive programming and need to study certain commands more thoroughly, you will find the *HP 48G Series Advanced User's Ref*erence Manual from Hewlett-Packard to be very helpful.

ABS (阿田) **VECTR ABS**) Absolute value/magnitude. 和氏((「丁田居) **科LRM 前氏な**) Acknowledge oldest pastdue alarm.

ACKALL ((G)TIME HLRM HCKH) Acknowledge all pastdue alarms.

ACOS (GACOS) Inverse cosine.

ACOSH (MTH) HYP (COSH) Inverse hyperbolic cosine. ADD (MTH) LIST (ADD) Add corresponding list elements (or add a single value to each element in a list). ALOG ((GTO)) Common (base 10) antilogarithm.

AMORT ((SOLVE) TUNE (AMULA) Amortize a loan using values currently stored in the TVM variables (*I%YR, PV, PMT* and *PYR*), flag -14, and number of payments, *n*. AND (PRG) TEST (NXT) (IND) Find logical AND of two arguments.

HNIMATE ((PRG) **GRUB** (NXT) **MILLE**) Display a set of *n* graphics objects sequentially, in the area of the screen given by pixel coordinates #X and #Y, with a given time interval of delay, *int*. (specified in seconds), between each display.

APPLY ((SYMBOLICINAT) (APPLY) Create expression with given function name and arguments.

RRC (\overline{PRG} **Pict attract**) In the PICT grob, draw an arc with the given *radius*, centered at (*x*,*y*), going counterclockwise from arc position $angle_1$ to arc position $angle_2$.

ARCHIVE (((MEMORY) NXT) (MACHI) Create a backup copy of HOME directory in independent RAM.

ARG (MTH(NXT) CMPL ARG) Complex number angle. ARRY→ (must be typed) Decompose an array (either matrix or vector) into its constituent elements (in order) on the stack, together with description of the original dimensions of the argument array.

→ARRY ((PRG) TYPE FARE) Build an array (matrix or vector) from constituent elements taken (in order) from the stack, using a description of the intended dimension(s) of the argument array.

ASIN (GASIN) Inverse sine.

ASINH (MTH HYP HYP HYP) Inverse hyperbolic sine. RSN (MDOES) **HEYS HYN)** Assign the given object (or 'SKEY' un-assigns) to the key rc.p (row-col.plane). ASR (MTH SHEE NXT) BIT HYPE) Shift bits right, except left bit (adjacent bit becomes 0); right bit is lost. ATAN ((ATAN)) Inverse tangent.

ATANH (MTH RYP ATAN) Inv. hyperbolic tangent. ATICK (GPLOT PPAR NXT ATICK) Put tick marks on axes at given interval(s)—in user units or in pixels. ATTACH (GUBRARYINXT) Attach given library.

	Stack Inputs	→	Stack Outputs
1:	z or [[array]]	→ 1 :	Izl or llarrayll
		→	
		→	
1:	7	→ 1 :	COS ⁻¹ 7
1:	z	→ 1:	cosh-1 z
2:	$\{ obj_a obj_b \dots \}$	1:	{ obj_+obj_
1:	$\{ obj_1 obj_2 \dots \}$	→	$obj_b + obj_2 \dots$
1:	Z	→ 1 :	102
		3:	principal
1.		. 1.	interest
2:	n +/f	→ 1•	Dalance
1:	uj ₁ t/f	→ 1 :	1 or Ø
n+1:	grob	n+1	grob
:	5 ° n	:	:
3:	grob ₂	3:	$grob_2$
2:	grob,	2:	grob,
1:	$\{n\{ \#X \#Y\} int. \}$	→ 1 :	$\{n \{ \#X \#Y \} int. \}$
Z:	$\{ alg_1 alg_2 \dots alg_n \}$	1:	name alg, alg
1:	'name'	→	$\ldots alg_n$)
7. 3:	(x_{1}, y) or $(\#n \#m)$		
2:	angle		
1:	angle,	→	
1:	i porti name	→	
1:	(x, y)	→ 1 :	θ
		nm+	-1• z ₁₁
		:	
1.		. 1+	Inder In and
1.			
:	2 ₁₁		
2 :	z		
1:	$n \text{ or } \{n m\}$	→ 1:	[[array]]
1:	z	→1 :	sin ⁻¹ z
1:	z	→ 1 :	sinh ⁻¹ z
2:	obj or 'SKEY'		
1:	rc.p	→	
1:	#	→ 1 :	#
1:	пл _а 7	→ 1:	tan ⁻¹ 7
1:	Z	→ 1 :	tanh ⁻¹ z
	-	-	
1:	$x \text{ or } \{x, y\}$	→	

1: $library number \rightarrow$

AUTO (() PLOTINET AUTO) Autoscale display range(s). AXES (() PLOT PPHR NET AXES) Specify origin location, tick marks, and axis labels as part of PPAR.

BAR ((()PLOT)NXT) STAT PTYPE BAR) Plottype=bar. BARPLOT (()STAT) PLOT BARPL) Plot bar chart.

BIN (MTH) SHEE SING) Select binary base mode.

BINS (\bigcirc STAT) **WHE BINS**) Sort elements of XCOL in the ZDHT matrix into k+2 bins of specified width, with first such bin starting at data value x_{min} .

BLANK (PRG) GAUSI SLAND) Create blank grob of given height and width.

BOX (FRG PICT BOX) In PICT, draw a box with given opposite corner locations (either pixels or user units). BUFLEN ((()(()(N)) SERIM BUFL)) Count characters in serial buffer and check for data reception accuracy. BYTES ((()(MEMORY) BYTES)) Determine byte count and checksum of given *obj*ect.

B+R (MTH BHSE B+R) Convert binary to real.

CASE (PRG BRCH CASE CASE) Begin CASE statement structure.

CEIL (MTH) REAL (NT) NT CEIL) Least integer $\geq x$. CENTR (GPLOT) PPAR (NT CENT) Center plot on given point.

CF (MODES) FLHG (CF) Clear the given flag.

CHODSE ([PRG[NXT] **IN CHODS**) Create user-defined choose box, using *message*, choice-result object pair list, initial highlight position; signal completion w/result.

%CH (MTH) RETLEMENT Calculate change from x to y, as a percentage of x.

CHR (GCHARS) CHR) Return character of given code. CKSM (GCO DPHR CKSM) Set error-detection type.

CLEAR (GCLEAR) Clear all objects from the stack.

CLKADJ ((TIMEINXTINXTICLKA) Adjust system clock by x/8192 seconds.

CLLCD (PRGNXT) **DUT CLLCO**) Blank stack display. CLOSEIO ((()(NXT) CLOSE) Close serial and IR ports; clear input buffer and KERRM error messages.

CLS (GISTAT) DATA CLS.) Purge SDAT.

CLTERCH (must be typed) Purge EXAMPLES subdirect. CLUSR Same as CLVAR.

CLVAR (must be typed) Purge all variables and empty subdirectories in current directory.

CNRM (MTH) MATE NORM (CH) Array column norm.

Stack Inputs → Stack Outputs

1:	{ (x, y) atick "x-axis label" "y-axis label" }	→	
1:	baud rate	→	
2:	frequency		
1:	duration	→	
3:	X _{min}		
2:	bin width	2:	$\left[\left[n_{binl} \dots n_{bink}\right]\right]$
1:	k	→ 1 :	$\begin{bmatrix} n_{bin L} & n_{bin H} \end{bmatrix}$
2:	# width		
1:	# height	→1 :	grob
2:	(x_{UL}, y_{UL})		
1.	(x_{LR}, y_{LR})	- 2.	1 (1)
		. 1.	number of characters
1963		2:	U OF I
1:	ohi	$\rightarrow 1$	π cnecksum
1:		→ 1:	Dyles
	""	. 1.	n
1:	t/f	→	
1:	x	-→ 1 :	CEIL(x)
1:	(x, y)	→	
1:	flag	→	
3:	"message"		
2:	$\{\{c,r,\}\{c,r,\}\}$	2:	r
1:	pos,	→1 :	0 or 1
2:	у		
1:	x	→ 1 :	100(y-x)/x
1:	n	→ 1:	"char,"
1:	checksum type	→	
1:	x	→	
1:	[[array]]	→ 1 :	column norm

Command Index

45

+CDL (MTH MATR CUL +CDL) Decompose the given array (matrix or vector) into its constituent columns (which are vectors in a matrix and real or complex numbers in a vector); return also the column count.

COL+ (MTH MATR COL COL+) Insert one or more columns into the given *array* (an array into a matrix; an element or vector into a vector) at *position*.

COL- (MTH) MATR COL COL+) Remove one column from the given array at position,

COL→ ((MTH) MATE COL COL+) Build an array (matrix or vector) from its constituent *columns* (which are vectors in a matrix and real or complex numbers in a vector), as indicated by the *column count*.

COLCT (((f)(SYMBOLC) **COLCT**) Collect like terms in *expr*. COLS (must be typed) Specify independent (*x*) and dependent (*y*) data columns in SDAT.

COMB (MTHINXT) FRUE COMB) Compute total number of possible combinations of *n* items taken *k* at a time. CON (MTH MATRIMENE CON) Create an array of the given dimensions, filled with the same constant value, *z*. (The given dimensions may be an existing array, also.) COND (MTH MATRINDRALCONC) Condition of *sg. mat.* CONIC (MTHINATRINDRALCONC) Condition of *sg. mat.* CONIC (MTHINATRINDRALCONC) Set plot type to Conic. CONJ (MTHINAT) CAMPL (NAT) CONJ) Conjugate a complex number (or complex array).

CONLIB (Geole COLLE CONT) Open Constants Lib. CONST (Geole COLLE CONS) Value of constant. CONT (Geole COLLE CONS) Value of constant.

CONVERT (GUNTS) CONVERT one unit object to the dimensions of another.

CORR ((\leftarrow)STAT) **FIT CORR**) Correlation coefficient. COS (\subset OS) Find cosine of z.

COSH (MTH HYP COSH) Find hyperbolic cosine of z. COV (STAT FIT COV) Find sample covariance. CR (GTO FRINT CR) Print contents of print buffer. CRDIR (GMEMORY DIR CRDIR) Create directory. CRDSS (MTH VECTR CRDS) Compute cross product of two 2- or 3-element vectors.

CSWP (MTH) MRTR COLL CSWP) Swap the specified columns in given array (columns are simply elements if given array is vector).

CYLIN (← MODES MIGL CYLIN) Set Cylindrical mode. C+PX (MTH PICT NXT C+PX) User units + pixel units. C+R (MTH NXT CMPL C+R) Separate real and imaginary portions of complex number (or array).

DARCY (GEOLB UTILS DARCY) Calculate Darcy friction factor for fluid flows.

DATE (GIME DATE) System date (format: flag -42).

Stack Inputs → Stack Outputs

	n+1	: [column,]
	21	[column]
1:	$[[array]] \rightarrow 1$:	column count
3:	[[target array]]	
2:	$\begin{bmatrix} column(s) \end{bmatrix}$	
1: 2.	$position_i \rightarrow 1$	LL result array]]
2• 1: n+1:	$\begin{array}{c} \text{clear} \text{ target array } 1 & 2 \\ \text{position}_i \rightarrow 1 \\ \text{[column,]} \end{array}$	[[result array]]
: 2.	Г <i>і</i>	
1:	L column count $\rightarrow 1$:	[[array]]
1:	$exnr^{1} \rightarrow 1$	¹ simplified expr ¹
2:	col	Simplifica capit
1:	$col_{y}^{x} \rightarrow$	
2:	'n	
1:	$k \rightarrow 1$:	C(<i>n</i> , <i>k</i>)
. .	1:	[[z z z]
2:	in 3 or inm 3	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
1• 1•	$z \rightarrow 1$	
1.	$LL square matrix J \to 1^*$	condition number
1:	(nn)→1:	(* »)
4-	× 10 y 2 * 1*	× 49 - y 7
1:	'name of constant' $\rightarrow 1$:	value of constant
2:	a_units_	
1:	$b_units_b \rightarrow 1$:	c_units,
	→] :	correlation coefficient
1:	$z \rightarrow 1$	cos z
1:	$z \rightarrow 1$	cosh z
	→ 1 •	covariance
1:	name →	
2:	[A]	
1:	$[B] \rightarrow 1$	[A X B]
3:	[[array]]	
1:	$\begin{array}{c} column_i \\ column \rightarrow 1 \end{array}$	[[modified array]]
•	column _j · 1-	LL moughed array 11
1:	$(x, y) \rightarrow 1$	{ #n #m }
1.	2: / \ /	x
1+ 2:	$(x, y) \rightarrow 1$	у
1:	Reynolds number $\rightarrow 1$:	Darou factor
•	$\rightarrow 1$	MM. DDYYYY

→DATE ((GTIME) Set system date (see flag -42). DATE+ ((GTIME)NXT) (DATE+) Calculate date which is x days from given date.

DDRYS (GTIMENXT) DURYS) Calculate number of days between two given dates.

DEC (MTH) BASE DEC) Set decimal base mode. DECR (GMEMORY ARITH DECR) Reduce value by 1. DEFINE (GDEF) Store given *expr* into given *name*.

DEG (<u>MODES</u> **HAGL** DEG) Set Degree angle mode. DEL (<u>MODES</u> **HAGL** DEG) Set Degree angle mode. DELALARM (<u>TIME</u> **HEM DELAL**) Delete given *alarm.* DELAY (<u>MODES</u> **HEMS DELA**) Delete given *key* assignment(s); use Ø for all; 'S' blocks standard keys. DEPND (<u>TOD</u> **PHAR DEFN**) Set depend. variable. DEPTH (<u>STACK</u> **DEFTH**) Number of objects on stack. DET (<u>MTH</u> **HATH NORM** NXT DET) Matr.*determinant.* DETACH (<u>TUBRARY</u> **DEFTC**) Detach specified *library*. DIRG+ (<u>MTH</u> **MATH NXT DET**) Form *matrix* of given dim., w/elements from given array as major *diagonals.* +DIRG (<u>MTH</u> **MATH NXT DET**) Inverse of DIRG+.

DIFFEQ (CPLOT) TYPE OFFE) Plot type = DIFFEQ. DISP (PRGNXT) DUT (USP) Display *obj* on *n*th line of display $(1 \le n \le 7;$ line 1 is top line).

DO (PRG) BRCH DO DO DO Begin DO loop.

DOERR (PRGNXT) ERRUE (DIERR) Trigger given error.

DOLIST (PRG LIST PROC DOLIS) Apply program successively to each of *n* lists, placing *results* into output list in same order. (Argument *n* may be omitted if level-1 program is—or has—just a single command or userdefined function or a name containing such.)

DOSUBS (PRG) LIST FRUCIOUSUS) Apply program to successive groups of *n* elements (from 1 to *n*, 2 to *n*+1, etc.) in given *list*; *results* go into output list in same order. DOT (MTH) VECTR COUT) Compute dot product of two arrays of same dimension.

DRAW (GPLOT DRHM) Draw plot in PICT.

DRAX (GPLOT) DRAX Draw axes in PICT.

DROP ((G)(DROP)) Drop *obj* from stack level 1.

DROPN ($(\bigcirc (stack) (nxt) \square (stack))$ Drop n+1 objects from stack (including argument, n).

DROP2 (((STACK)NXT) **DROP** Drop two objects from the stack.

DTAG (PRG TYPE NXT) DTAG) Remove tag from obj. DUP (GSTACKNXT) DUP) Duplicate the level-1 obj. on level 2 (ENTER works, also, if Command Line is clear).

	Stack Inputs	•	Stack Outputs
1:	MM. DDYYYY -	,	
2:	MM. DDYYYY		
1:	x -	→ 1:	MM. DDYYYY
2:	MM. DDYYYY,		В
1:	$MM.DDYYYY_B^A$ -	+ 1:	days from A to B
1:	"name" -	→ 1 :	value _{name} -1
1:	name=expr -	•	
1:	alarm number -	→	
1:	delav -	•	
1:	'S' or { keycode		
•	keycode } or Ø -	•	
1:	{ name start and } -	•	
1.	c nume, surry ena, s	. 1 :	stack denth
1:	[[. 1 .	datamain aut
1.	LL square mairix 11 -	· 1•	aeterminani
2.		•	
1.	L alagonais J	. 1.	rr
1.	1. n m 3 -	+ <u>1</u> +	
1.	LL matrix JJ -	→ [;	L diagonals J
2:	obj		
1:	n -	→	
1:	t/f -	→	
1:	n _{error} or "error" -	→	
n+2 :	$\{list_i\}$		
31	$\{ list_n \}$		
2:	n		
1:	<pre>% program » -</pre>	→ 1 :	{ results }
3:	{ <i>list</i> }		
2:	n		
1:	<pre>% program » -</pre>	→ 1 :	{ results }
2:	[[A]]		
1:	[[<i>B</i>]]-	→ 1:	$A \bullet B$
1:	obj -	→	
n+1*	obj		
:			
Z:	obj _n		
1:	n -	→	
2:	obj ₁		
1:	obj ₂ -	→	
1:	tag" obj -	→ 1 :	obj
		2:	obj,
1:	obj, -	→ 1 :	obj

Name (keyboard access)

Description

DUPN (\bigcirc STACK (NXT) (**DUPN**) Duplicate the objects on levels 2 through n+1, placing duplicates on levels n+1 through 2n, respectively (after dropping original argument, n, from level 1).

DUP2 ((()(STACK)NXT) DUPICATE the objects on levels 1 and 2, placing duplicates on levels 3 and 4, respectively.

D+R (MTH) REAL (NXT)NXT) D+R) Degrees → radians. e (@→(E)ENTER) Natural log base (symbolic constant). EGV (MTH) MATR (NXT) EGV) Calculate right eigenvectors and eigenvalues of square matrix.

EGVL (MTH MATE NAT EGV) Eigenvalues of sq. mat. ELSE (PRG BACH IF ELSE) Start false clause. END (PRG BACH IF END) End prgm. structure. ENDSUB (PRG LIST PROCIENTS) # of DOSUB sublists. ENG (\bigcirc MODES FMT ENG) Eng. mode w/n+1 digits. EQ+ (PRG TYPE NAT EQA+) Separate equation into the two expressions appearing on either side of the =. EQNLIB (\bigcirc EQ LIB EQULI) Start Equat. Library. ERRSE (\bigcirc PCT EASS Blank out PICT (w/same dim.) ERRM (PRG NAT EASIS EAST) Last error message.

ERRN (PRGINXT) ERRUR ERRN) Last error number.

ERRØ (PRGINXT) ERRØ (PRGINXT) ERRØ (PRGINXT)

EVAL (EVAL) Evaluate *obj* (if it's a global name, command or program); or put contents of *obj* onto stack. EXP ($\bigcirc (e^x)$) Exponentiate.

EXPAN (([SYMBOLIC] EXPH) Expand expr.

EXPFIT (GISTAT) ZPAR MUDL EXPFI) Exp. curve fit. EXPM (MTH HYP NXT EXPM) High-accuracy expon. EYEPT (GPLOTNXT 20 WPAR NXT EYEPT) Specify coordinates of *eyepoint* for 3-D (perspective) plot; coordinates are stored in VPAR.

F0λ (GEOLB UTILS F0λ) Fraction of total blackbody emission in wavelengths 0 to λ, at temperature T. FRCT (must be typed) Factorial function (see also: !). FANNING (GEOLB UTILS F0λ) Compute Fanning friction factor, given roughness and Reynolds number. FC? (GMODES FLAG FC?) Test if given flag is clear. FC? (GMODES FLAG FC?) Test & clear given flag. FFT (MTHINXT) FFT FFT Discrete Fourier transfrm. FINDALARM (GMODES FLAG FC?C) First alarm due after given date and time.

FINISH ((G)/O SAUR FINIS) End Kermit Serv. mode. FIX ((G)MODES FMT FIX) Display *n* dec. places. FLOOR (MTH REAL NXT NXT FLOUR) Greatest int. < *x*.

Stack Inputs → Stack Outputs

		2n	1	obj
n+1 :	obj,	n+:	1	obj,
:	:	n		obj ₁
2:	obj _n			
1:	n	→ 1:		obj "
		4:		obj
		3:		obj ₂
Z:	obj ₁	2		obj,
1=	obj ₂	→]:		obj ₂
1:	θ	→ 1=	1-1 - 2 710	$9(\pi/180)$
		→ 1+ 2+	e or 2.718	2818
1.		. 1.	LL rt. eigenve	ctors 11
1.	[[square matrix]]	→ <u>1</u> •	L eigen	values J
1 • 1	LL square matrix JJ	→ 1•	L eigen	values]
		(*************************************		
1:		_		
7 -	n	2:		1
1:	1 arms = arms 1	$\rightarrow 1:$		expr_
1 7 19 19	expr ₁ expr ₂	· 1-		expr ₂
19836				
277 S. 219		→ 1 :	"last error n	nessage ^{II}
		→ 1:	last error	numher
		-		
		:	(result	, if any)
1:	obi	→ 1 :	(results	, if any)
1:	z	→ 1 :	,	ez
1:	'expr'	→ 1 :	' expand	ed expr'
				-
1:	x	→ 1 :		e ^x -1
3:	Xevenoint			
2:	y _{evepoint}			
1:	Zevepoint	→		
2:	λ			ger the
1:	Т	→ 1:	emissive power	fraction
1:	n	→ 1 :		<i>n</i> !
2ı	relative roughness			
1:	Reynolds number	→ 1 :	Fanning friction	on factor
1:	flag number	→]:	1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -	1 or 0
1:	flag number	→] !		1 or U
1:	LL original array]]	→] :	LL transform	array]]
1.				
1:	{ date time }	→ [:	alarm index	number
1:	n	->		

1	n			
1.	х	→	1=	FLOOR(x)

FUR (PRG SICH FUR FUR) Begin FOR-NEXT or FOR-STEP loop program structure.

FP (MTH) **3311** (NXT) **FP**) Fractional portion of *x*. FREE (must be typed) Frees the RAM of given *backup* objects or *libraries* previously merged in given port. FREE1 ((GUBRARY) **3351**) Like FREE but only port 1.

FREEZE (FRG[NXT] **DUT FREEZE**) Freeze *display part(s)*: 1=status area; 2=Stack/command line; 4= Menu area. FS? (GMODES **FLAG FS**?) Test if given *flag* is set. FS?C (GMODES **FLAG FS**?C) Test & clear given *flag*. FUNCTION (GPLOT **FTYPE FUNC**) Plottype=Function. GET (**PRG LIST FLEM GET**) Extract indicated object from given (or named) *array* or *list*.

GET I ((PRG) **LIST ELEN GETI**) Extract indicated *obj* from given (or named) *array* or *list*; return also original object and incremented position for next extraction.

GUR ([PRG] GIBLE GUR) Superimpose grob, on grob, with upper left corner of grob, at given place in grob, (If grob, is PICT, no_grob, is returned.)

GRHD ((G)MODES HILL GRHD) Set Grads angle mode. GRAPH (must be typed) Select Picture environment.

GRIDMAP (GPLOT) **BUD PTYPE GRID**) = plot type. →GROB (PRG) GRUE →GRU) Create grob from given obj, using specified character size.

GXUR (PRG GAUS GUR) Superimpose (with b/w inversion) grob, on grob, with upper left corner of grob, at given place in grob, (If grob, is PICT, no grob, returns.) *H (GPLOT PPAR NXT \$H) Multiply vert. plt. scale. HALT (PRGINXT RUN HALT) Halt progr. execution.

HEAD (PRGNXT) RUN HHLT) Get first element.

HEX (MTH BASE HEX) Set hexadecimal base mode. HISTOGRAM (CPLOTINXT STAT PTYPE (HISTO) Set plot type to Histogram.

HISTPLOT (GSTAT) PLOT (HISTP) Draw histogram. HMS+ (GTIME(NXT) HISS+) Add two real numbers formatted as times; return a time-formatted result.

HMS- (((TIMENXT)) HMS-) Subtract two real numbers formatted as times; return a time-formatted result.

HMS+ ((()TIME[NXT)] HMS+) Formatted time + dec. hrs. +HMS ((()TIME[NXT)] →HMS) Dec. hrs. + formatted time. HDME (()(HOME)) Move to HOME <u>directory</u>.

i ($\alpha \leftarrow 1$) Symbolic constant, $\sqrt{(-1)}$.

IDN (MTH MATE MAKE IDN) Form nxn identity mat. IF (PRG BRCH IF IF) Begin IF structure.

IFERR ((PRG)NXT) ERED (IFERR) Begin IFERR trap. IFFT (MTH)NXT) FFT (IFFT) Inverse of FFT.

IFT (PRG STCH NXT) IFT (FX) Evaluate *obj* if *tlf* is not zero; discard *obj* if *tlf* is zero.

<u>Stack Inputs</u> → <u>Stack Outputs</u>

Z:	Counter begin value					
1:	Counter end value	\rightarrow				
1:	x	->	1:		FP((x)
2: 1:	$\{name_{backup} \dots n_{library}\}$	→				
1:	$\{ name_{backup} \dots n_{library} \}$	→	and the second			
1:	sum of display part(s)	-				
1:	flag number	\rightarrow	1:	1	or	0
1:	flag number	→	1:	1	or	0

2 [[array]] or { list } \rightarrow 1: { row col } or pos 1: obi 3: [[array]] or { list } 2: [[array]] or { list } \rightarrow 2: { row col }_{next} or pos_{next} 1: { row col } or pos $\rightarrow 1$: obj 3: 3: grob_a 2:{#n #m} or (x, y) $grob_{\mu} \rightarrow 1$: 1: grob

2: obj 1: character size $\rightarrow 1$: grob 3: grob 2: { #n #m } or (x, y) 1: $grob_b \rightarrow 1$: grob 1: vertical scale factor \rightarrow { list } or "string" $\rightarrow 1$: element, or "char," 1:

2:	HH.MMSSs		1996 - 1997 - 1996 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -
1:	HH.MMSSs,	+ 1:	HH.MMSSs
2:	HH.MMSSs		
1:	HH.MMSSs, -	• 1:	HH.MMSSs
1:	HH.MMSSs	• 1:	HH.hhhhh
1:	HH.hhhhh –	×1:	HH.MMSSs
		×1:	'i' or (0,1)
1:	n or [[sq. matrix]] -	• 1 :	[[identity matrix]]
1:	[[transform array]] –	×1:	[[original array]]
2:	t/f		(varies with t/f and obi)

The second se			,,
11	$obj \rightarrow 1:$	varies with th	f and obj)

Name (keyboard access)

Description

IFTE (PRG BRCH NXT) IFTE) Evaluate *obj*, if *tlf* is not zero; evaluate *obj*, if *tlf* is zero.

IM (MTH)(NT) CMPL IM) Imaginary part of complx. INCR ((MEMORY) (1311) (INCR)) Increment the named value by 1; echo the new value to stack.

INDEP ((PLOT) **PPTE INDEP**) Specify the independent variable *name* and (optionally) the plotting range.

INPUT (PRG NXT) TINE (INPUT) Prompt for input on command line; lock out stack operations.

INV (1/x) Compute reciprocal (or matrix inverse).

IP (MTH REAL NXT IP) Integer portion of x. IR (G/0 IDPAR IR) Toggle I/O (infrared/serial).

KERRM (GLONXT KERR) Most recent Kermit error. KEY (PRGINXT) IN KEY) Return 1 and the *keycode* location if a key is pressed; return 0 if no key is pressed. KGET (GLO SRVK KGET) Get object via Kermit. KILL (PRGINXT) KULL) Cancel halted program. LABEL (GPLOTINXT) KIEL) Label axes in PICT.

LASTARG or LAST (\bigcap (ARG) Return arguments of most recently executed command.

LCD+ (PRG GRUENXT) LCD+) Make grob from display. +LCD (PRG GRUENXT) LCD+) Display given grob.

LIBEVAL (must be typed) Do unlisted library command. LIBS ((CLIBRARY) LIBS) Libraries attached to curr. dir. LINE ((PRG) PICT LINE) Draw line in PICT between

given coordinates

 ŽLINE (GSTAT)
 FIT
 ZLINE)
 Best fit w/curr. model.

 LINFIT (GSTAT)
 ZPHA MUUL LINFT)
 Linear model.

 LININ (PRG)
 TEST
 GPREV
 LININ)

 Test if given expr
 is linear in named variable.

LIST \Rightarrow (must be typed) Decompose given list into its constituent objects, placing these on the stack in order, followed by index, *n*, indicating size of original list (see also $0BJ\Rightarrow$).

→LIST ((PRG) TYPE \$LIST) Construct a list using, in order, the first n objects found on the stack (after first removing argument n).

Stack Outputs	k Inputs →	
	tlf	3:
	obj.	21
(varies)	$obj_t \rightarrow 1$:	1:
j	$(x, y) \to 1$	1:
	J.,	1.
new value	start (optional)	2:
	ame start end $\} \rightarrow$	1:
	"title"	5:
	{ def. def }	4:
	{ cols tabs }	3:
{ value, value,]	eset, reset, } 2:	2:
1 or 0	tial, initial, } $\rightarrow 1$:	1:
	"prompt"	2:
"result"	"default value" $\rightarrow 1$:	1:
1/2	$z \rightarrow 1$:	1:
n	$x \rightarrow 1$:	1:
	1	2.
ا مسبح ا	equation	1.
"arror massaga"	name → 1:	
keycode	2:	100,000
ne yeo ae row column	→ 1 :	
1 01 5	$1 name^1 \rightarrow$	1:
ahi		1
00J	<i>n</i> -	
ohi	2:	
obj	→ 1 :	
grob (131 × 64)	→ 1 1	
0	grob \rightarrow	1:
(depends)	$\#n_{n} \rightarrow 1$:	1:
{ "title," lib, port, }	→ 1 :	
	$\{ \#_{n_1} \#_{m_1} \}$	2:
expr 1	$(\pi n_2 \pi m_2) \rightarrow 1$	1.
best fit		
	'expr'	2:
1 or 8	$'name' \rightarrow 1$:	1:
obj	<i>n</i> +1	
	÷	
obj	21	1
T	$obj_2 \dots obj_n j \to 1$	1.1
	obj ₁	<i>n</i> +1•
	ahi	2:
obi obi obi	$n \to 1$	1:
- 00j 00j200j J	·· · ·	-

Command Index

55

Description

ELIST (MTH LIST ELIST) List elements' sum. △LIST (MTH) LIST △LIST) List elements' differences. TLIST (MTH) LIST TILIST) List elements' product. LN (\rightarrow IN) Natural (base e) logarithm. LNP1 (MTH) HYP (NXT) LNP1) Better LN for $x \approx 0$. LOG (FILOG) Common (base 10) logarithm. LOGFIT ((GISTAT) EPAR MODL LOGFI) LR model=log. LQ (MTH MATE FACTE LQ) Factor the given matrix, A, into 3 other matrices, L, Q, and P, such that $P \times A =$ $L \times Q$; L is lower-trapezoidal, and Q is orthogonal. LR ((G)STAT) FIT LR) Compute linear regression coefficients using currently selected fit model. LSQ (MTH) MATE LSQ Find minimum-norm leastsquares solution to linear system $A \times X = B$. LU (MTH) MATR FACTR LU) Factor the given matrix, A, into 3 other matrices, L, U, and P, such that $P \times A =$ $L \times U$; L is lower-triangular, and U is upper-triangular. MANT (MTH REAL NXT MANT) Mantissa of argument. TMATCH (GSYMBOLIC NXT TMAT) Replace occurrences of pat with repl in expr., starting with innermost clause. IMATCH ((GSYMBOLIC)(NXT) IMAT) Replace occurrences of pat with repl in expr., starting with outermost clause. MAX (MTH REAL MAX) Find the greater of two given arguments. MAXR (MTHINXT) CONS (NXT) MHXR) Greatest absolute value that can be represented in machine. MAXE ((GISTAT) 1WAR MAXE) ΣDAT column maxima. MCALC ((GEO LIB) MES MCAL) MES calc. values. MEAN ((GISTAT) 14AR MEAN) SDAT column means. MEM ((GMEMORY) MEM) Bytes of RAM now available. MENU ((GMODES) MENU MENU) Display indicated menu. MERGE (must be typed) Merge port 1 RAM & main RAM. MERGE1 ((LIBRARY) MERG) Like MERGE, but no arg. MIN (MTH) REAL MIN) Find the lesser of two given arguments. MINEHUNT ((FIEQ LIB) UTILS MINE) Minehunt game. MINIT ((GEO LIB) MES MINIT) Create Mpar for MES. MINR (MTHINXT) CONSINXT MINR) Least non-zero absolute value that can be represented in machine. MINE ((STAT) 1446 MINE) EDAT column minima. MITM (GEQ LIB) MES MITM) Change title and menu order of Multiple Equation Solver (MES). MOD (MTH) REAL MOD) Compute modulo remainder of x/y, defined as $x \mod y = x - y \cdot floor(x/y)$. MROOT (FIED LIB) MES MINUD) Find a root via MES. MSGBOX (PRGINXT) ULT MSGB) Show message box. MSOLVR (()EQ LIB) MES MSOL) Get MES menu. MUSER (GEOLIB) MES MUSE) MES input values.

Stack Inputs → Stack Outputs

ele,+ele,+ele,+	$\{ ele, ele, ele, \dots \} \rightarrow 1$:	1:
{ ele,-ele, ele,-ele,	$\{ ele, ele, ele, \dots \} \rightarrow 1$:	1:
ele, ele, ele,	$\{ ele, ele, ele, \} \rightarrow 1$:	1:
$\int \frac{1}{2} \int \frac{1}{2} \ln(z)$	$z \rightarrow 1$:	1:
$\ln(x+1)$	$x \rightarrow 1$:	1:
109(7	$\tau \rightarrow 1$:	1:
105(1		1.15
$\begin{bmatrix} I (m \times n) \end{bmatrix}^{2}$	3:	00002998
$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{D} (\mathbf{n} \times \mathbf{n}) \end{bmatrix}$	2:	
$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{p} \\ \mathbf{m} \\ \mathbf{x} \\ \mathbf{m} \end{bmatrix}$	$[[4 (m \times n)]] \rightarrow 1$	1:
	$LLA(m \times n) \rightarrow 1$	T -
intercep	2.	
slope	→]: 	<u>.</u> .
		Z: (
[[X]] or [X.	$\lfloor \lfloor A \rfloor \rfloor \rightarrow 1$	1:
[[L]]	31	
[[U]]	2:	
[[P]]	$[[A(n \times n)]] \rightarrow 1:$	1:
mantissa	$x \rightarrow 1$	1:
ernr 1	'expr' 2:	2:
1 or F	$\{ nat^{\dagger} renl^{\dagger} \} \rightarrow 1$	1:
l of c	arnr! 2:	2:
1 or 6	$\{ lnat lnan l \} \rightarrow 1$	1:
1016	c pai repi J→1•	2. 1.
	a 1 1	1.
max(a,b	$b \rightarrow 1$	1.
'I'IHXK' or		
9.9999999999999E495	→] :	
1 max max max max	→ 1 :	
	$name_1 name_2 \dots \} \rightarrow$	1:
{ mean mean color	→ 1 :	
RAM	→ 1 :	
	menu number →	1:
	1 → ¹	1:
	a	2:
min(a h	$b \rightarrow 1$	1:
IIII(<i>u</i> , <i>b</i>		•
	and the second	11.000
INTND! 15 400	. 1.	
TITLINK OF 12-495		
1. min _{col1} min _{col2}	→ 1: "	o.
	"title"	<u>.</u>
	$name_1 name_2 \dots \rightarrow name_2 \dots$	1:
	x	Z:
x mod	$y \rightarrow 1$:	1:

1: 1:

1:

 $\begin{array}{c} \text{'name}^{1} \rightarrow 1 \text{:} \\ \text{"message"} \rightarrow \end{array}$ $\{ name_1 \ name_2 \dots \} \rightarrow$

Command Index

57

x

NDIST (MTHINXT) PROB (NXT) NDIST) Compute normal probability distribution at data value x, assuming mean m and variance v.

NEG ((+/-)) Negate or change sign of argument.

NEWOB ((MEMORY NEWO) Create new version of given obj (so that original version may be purged).

NEXT ((PRG) BRCH FOR NEXT) End FOR or START loop structure.

NOT (PRG) TEST (NXT) NUT) Logical opposite of arg. NOVAL (PRG NXT) IN NOVA) Empty field in INFORM. NSUB (PRG) LIST PROC NSUE) DOSUBS sublist pos. NUM (GCHARS) NUM) Code of first character in string. →NUM ((←)+NUM)) Numeric value of symbolic arg.

number of x-steps per y-step in 3D perspective plots.

NUMY ((G[PLOT]NXT] 30 VPHR (NXT)NUMY) Set the no. of y-steps in view volume of 3D perspective plot.

N Σ ((\leftarrow) (STAT) SUMS N Σ) Number of rows in Σ DAT. OBJ+ (PRG TYPE DEJ+) Separate an object into its components and place those components, in order, on the stack. (For some object types, such as a matrix, vector or list-shown here-the dimension or number of components is returned to level 1.)

OCT (MTH) EAST (ILT) Set octal displ. for binary int. OFF (PRG)(NXT) RUN (NXT) DEF) Turn off calculator. OLDPRT (PRINT PRTPHOLOPE) Adjust PRTPAR to prepare for IR printer.

OPENIO ((GI/ONXT) SERIA OPENI) Open serial/IR port. UR (PRG) TEST (NXT) UR) Logical OR of two given arguments.

ORDER ((G)MEMORY) DIR DRUER) Reorder VAR menu. OVER ((G)STACK) OVER) Make copy of level-2 object and return the copy to level 1.

PARAMETRIC ((PLOT PTYPE PARA) Parametric ptype PARITY ((G) (DPAR PARIT)) Set parity in IOPAR. PARSURFACE (GPLOTINXT) 3D PTYPE PARSU) Set

plot type to Parametric Surface.

PHTH ((GIMEMORY) DIR PATH) Path of current dir. PCOEF (GSOLVE) PULY PLUEF) Compute monomic polynomial with given real or complex roots.

PCONTOUR (GPLOTINXT) BD PTYPE PCON) Set the plot type to PCONTOUR.

PCOV ((GISTAT) FIT (NXT) PCOV (ΣDAT pop. covar.

PDIM (PRG) IIIIIII (PRG) IIIIIII (PRG) dimensions and store it in PICT.

PERM (MTHINXT) PROF PERM) Compute the number of possible permutations of n items taken k at a time.



Name (keyboard access)

Description

PEVAL (\bigcirc SOLVE) POLY (FEWAL) Evaluate polynomial with given *coefficients* at given value, *x*.

PGDIR ((GMEMORY) DIR PEDIR) Purge directory. PICK ((GSTACK) PICK) Make a copy of the object found at the stack level indicated (after removing argument *n*); put this copy onto the stack.

PICT (PRG FICT FICT) Put PICT on stack.

PICTURE ((PICTURE)) Select graphics display & menu. PINIT (()UBRARY[NAT][HINT) Initialize all active ports. PIMOFF ([PRG] PICT (NAT)[PIXUH]) Turn off pixel in PICT. PIMON ([PRG] PICT (NAT)[PIXUH]) Turn on pixel in PICT. PIMON ([PRG] PICT (NAT)[PIXUH]) Turn on pixel in PICT. PIMON ([PRG] PICT (NAT)[PIXUH]) Test pixel in PICT. PKT ((()US SAVE (PKT)) Send command packets to, and receive requested *data* from, a Kermit server. PMAX (must be typed) Set upper right limits of PICT. PMIN (must be typed) Set lower left limits of PICT. PMIAR (((PLOT)[PTYPE][PILIAR)) Set plot type to Polar. POS (((CHARS)[PIS])) Find position of obj in list or substring in string.

PREDV (must be typed) Same as PREDY.

 PREDX ((GISTAT)
 FIT
 PREDX)
 Find indep. value, x, and current ΣDAT and LR model.

 PREDY ((GISTAT)
 FIT
 PREDY)
 Find depend. value, y, given indep. value, x, and current ΣDAT and LR model.

 PRLCD ((GIC)
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT

 PRLCD ((GIC)
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT

 PRLCD ((GIC)
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT

 PRUMPT ((FRGNAT))
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT

 PRUMPT ((FRGNAT))
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT

 PRUMPT (PRGNAT)
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT
 FIT

 PRUMPT (PRGNAT)
 FIT
 FIT</t

PROOT (GSOVE) POLY PROOT) Roots of polynomial. PRST (GVO PRINT PRST) Print all stack objects.

PRSTC (Grop PRINT PRSTC) Compact format of PRST. PRVAR (Grop PRINT PRVAR) Print given variables. PR1 (Grop PRINT) Print obj in multi-line format.

PSDEV (GISTAT) **IVAR** NXT **FSDEW**) 2DAT pop. sdevs. PURGE (GIPURG) Purge given vars. and (empty) dirs.

PUT ([PRG] LET ELEN PUTT) Replace position in given *list* (or given { *row col* } in given array) with given *obj*; return result if original was unnamed.

PUTI (PRG **CLEAR PUTE**) Replace *position* in given *list* (or given { *row col* } in given array) with given *obj*; return result (or original *name*) and next *position*.

PVHR (GISTAT) TWHE NXT PVHE) SDAT pop. varnees. PVHRS (GLIBRARY FVHES) List of variables in specified port, p, and its available RAM memory, if applicable.

PVIEW (PRG) FICT (NXT) FWIEW) Display PICT with its specified coordinate at upper left of display.

PWRFIT (GISTAT) ZPHR MODL PWRFI) LR mdl.=Power.

	Stack Inputs	\rightarrow	Stack Outputs
2:	[coeff_ coeff]		
1:	X	→ 1 :	p(x)
1:	'name'	\rightarrow	
<i>n</i> +1	l obj	n+	li obj
n=	obj	n :	obj
		:	
2:	obj,	2:	obj,
1:	n	→ 1 :	obj
		→ 1 :	PICT
1:	{ #= #== } or (== =)		
1:	$\{ \#_n \#_m \}$ or (π_n)	000000	
1.	f = f = f = f = f = f = f = f = f = f =	. 1.	Q 1
$\frac{1}{2}$	$1 \pm n \pm m$ J OF (x, y)	⇒ 1•	U OF I
1.	uaia II tama II	. 1 .	n
1:	(r v)		response
1:	(x, y)		
500	(A) yz		
2:	{ list } or "string"		
1:	ohi or "substring"	→ 1 :	position
1:	y vi vilositung	-> 1:	position
1.	~	. 1.	,
200000	у	→ 1 •	X
1:		1:	
1.	4		y
	u u	「「「」」	
1:	"prompt"	→ 1.	
1:	$L coeff_n coeff_{n-1} \dots]$	→ 1 :	$\lfloor root_1 root_2 \dots \rfloor$
1:	{ name, name, }	->	
1:	obj	\rightarrow	
		→ 1 :	$[psd_1psd_2psd_m]$
1:	{ name, name, }	\rightarrow	
3:	$\{list_A\}$ or 'name'		
2:	position		
1:	obj	$\rightarrow 1$:	$\{ list_{B} \}$ (or nothing)
3:	$\{list_A\}$ or $[name]$		
2:	position	Z:	$\{list_A\}$ or 'name'
1:	obj	→ 1:	position+1
14		->]: 0-	$\lfloor pvar_1 pvar_2 \dots pvar_m \rfloor$
1.		2	$p n_{lib1} \dots p n_{libk}$
1 -	p	→ 1:	memory
1:	${\#n \#m}$ or (x, y)	4	

PX+C (PRG PICT NXT PX+C) Pixel coord.∻user units. →Q (GSYMBOLIC(NXT →Q) Rationalize argument. →QII (GSYMBOLIC(NXT →Qπ)) Rationalize with π factor.

QR (MTH) MATE FACTR QR) Factor the given matrix, A, into 3 other matrices, Q, R, and P, such that $A \times P = Q \times R$; R is upper-trapezoidal, and Q is orthogonal.

 QUAD (GSYMBOLC)
 QUAD)

 2nd-deg. Taylor expans. to convert expr, to quadratic.

 QUOTE (GSYMBOLICINATINATION)

 UNTE (GSYMBOLICINATINATION)

 UNTE (GSYMBOLICINATINATION)

 UNTE (GSYMBOLICINATION)

 CHARD)

 Set Radians mode.

RAND (MTH(NXT) PROB RAND) Get pseudo-random #. RANK (MTH) MATE NORM (NXT) BANK) Rank of *matrix*. RANM (MTH) MATE MAKE RANK) Create random mat. RATIO (must be typed) Algebraic form of < (division) function.

RCEQ (GPLOT) EQ.) Recall contents of EQ.

RCI (MTH MATE RUL RCI) Multiply indicated row n of array, by factor (note that vectors are treated as column matrices).

RCIJ (MTH MATR RUL RCIJ) Multiply row *i* of given $array_A$ by *factor*, then add result to row *j* (note that vectors are treated as column matrices).

RCL (→RCL) Recall named object to stack.

RCLALARM ((G) TIME) ALAM RCLAL) Recall given alarm; result has action taken & interval in ticks (1/8192 sec). RCLF ((G)MODES) FLHG (NXT) RCLF) Recall flags. RCLKEYS ((MODES) KEYS RCLK) Rcl. assigned keys. RCLMENU ((G)MODES MENU RCLM) Rcl. current menu. RCLS ((G)PLOT(NXT) STHT SUHT) Recall SDAT. RCWS (MTH) BASE (NXT) RCMS) Rcl. curr. bin. wordsize. RDM (MTH MATE MAKE ROM) Redimension array, as specified (if *array*_A is named, nothing is returned). RDZ (MTH)(NXT) PROB RDZ) New seed for RAND. RE (MTH(NXT) CMPL RE) Real part of argument RECN ((GI/O)(NXT) RECN) Receive & name Kermit file. RECT (MODES HNGL RECT) Set Rectangular mode. RECV ((G) RECY) Receive Kermit file already named. REPEAT (PRG) SECH WHILE REPEA) WHILE loop clause. REPL ([PRG] LIST REPL) Replace part of obj, with repl object, beginning at specified position. The obj, and repl objects may be strings, arrays, lists, or grobs. RES ((G)PLOT PPAR RES) Set plot resolution. RESTURE ((G) MEMORY NXT RESTU) Get HOME dir backup. REVLIST (MTH) LIST REVLI) Reverse list elements. RKF ((GSOLVE) DIFFE RKF) Find solution to initialvalue differential equation, via Runge-Kutta-Fehlberg Stack Inputs → Stack Outputs

1:	$\{ \#_n \#_m \} \rightarrow 1$:	(x ₈ y)
1:	$x \rightarrow 1$:	'a' b'
1:	$x \rightarrow 1$	a b*11
	3:	$[[Q (m \times m)]]$
	2:	$LL R (m \times n) JJ$
1:	$LL \mathbf{A} (m \times n) J J \to I^*$	$LL P (n \times n) JJ$
2.	expr	and the second second
	'name' → 1	expr _B
1:	$arg \rightarrow 1$:	arg
	1	
		$0 \le x_{random} \le 1$
1	$LL matrix I J \rightarrow I$.	rank
2+	$(mn) \rightarrow 1$	LL matrix random integers
1.	z,	
1.	$z_2 \rightarrow 1$	z,/z,
э.	→ I•	ODJ _{EQ}
2.	L array _A 1	
1.	Jactor 1	r
4:	<i>n</i> → 1•	L array _B J
2.		
2:	jacior	
1:	$i \rightarrow 1$	[array]
1.	Inamal as 11	L array _B J
ALC: NO.		
	1.	(
1:	alarm number $\rightarrow 1$:	{ date time obj _{action} int }
1:	alarm number \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1:	{ date time obj _{action} int } { # flags _{system} # flags _{user} }
1:	alarm number \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1:	{ date time obj _{action} int } { # flags _{syttem} # flags _{user} } { obj ₁ key ₁ obj ₂ key ₂ }
1:	alarm number \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1:	{ date time obj _{action} int } { #flags _{system} #flags _{user} } { obj ₁ key ₁ obj ₂ key ₂ } menu number obj
1:	alarm number \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1: 1: 1: \rightarrow 1: 1	{ date time obj_action int } { #flags _{yntem} #flags _{uee} } { obj ₁ key ₁ obj ₂ key ₂ } menu number obj _{2mat} kupardniae (bite)
1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$	<pre>{ date time obj_schon int } { #flags_yntem #flags_wer } { obj_key_obj_key } menu number obj_DDAT wordsize (bits)</pre>
1: 2: 1:	alarm number \rightarrow 1: \rightarrow 1: 1	<pre>{ date time obj_action int } { #flags_yntem #flags_wer } { obj_key_obj_key } menu number obj_DDAT wordsize (bits)</pre>
1: 2: 1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$	{ date time obj _{action} int } { #flags _{system} #flags _{uer} } { obj ₁ key ₁ obj ₂ key ₂ } <i>menu number</i> <i>obj_{2DAT}</i> <i>wordsize</i> (bits) [<i>array</i> _B]
1: 2: 1: 1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $(array_{A})$ $\{n\} \text{ or } \{mn\} \rightarrow 1:$ $random seed value \rightarrow 1$ $(r, v) \rightarrow 1$	{ date time obj _{menne} { date time obj _{menne} int } { #flags _{yntem} #flags _{wer} } { obj _i key ₁ obj ₂ key ₂ } menu number obj _{2DAT} wordsize (bits) [array _g]
1: 2: 1: 1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number numbe$	{ date time obj_action int } { #flags_yntem #flags_urer } { obj, key, obj, key, } menu number obj_ynt wordsize (bits) [array _B]
1: 2: 1: 1: 1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number n$	<pre>{ date time obj_action int } { #flags_reation int } { date time obj_action int } { #flags_reation #flags_reation } { obj_key_obj_key } menu number obj_sson wordsize (bits) [array_R] x</pre>
1: 2: 1: 1: 1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number n$	<pre>{ date time obj_action int } { #flags_reation int } { date time obj_action int } { manu flags_reation int } { obj_key,obj_key } menu number obj_span wordsize (bits) [array_R] x</pre>
1: 2: 1: 1: 1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $(array_{A})$ $(n) \text{ or } (mn) \rightarrow 1:$ $random seed value \rightarrow$ $(x_{5} y) \rightarrow 1:$ $name^{1} \rightarrow$ $ulf \rightarrow$	<pre>{ date time obj_action int } { #flags_refer #flags_r</pre>
1: 2: 1: 1: 1: 3:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $i :$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm n \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm n \rightarrow 1:$ $random seed value \rightarrow$ $(x_{0}, y) \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm n \rightarrow 1:$ $random seed value \rightarrow$ $(x_{0}, y) \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm n \rightarrow $	{ date time obj _{stion} int } { #flags _{yntem} #flags _{uer} } { obj ₁ key ₁ obj ₂ key ₂ } <i>menu number</i> obj ₂₂₀₀₇ wordsize (bits) [array _g] x
1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 3: 2:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $(array_{A})$ $(n) or (mn) \rightarrow 1:$ $(array_{A})$ $(x_{3}, y) \rightarrow 1:$ $(x_{3}, y) \rightarrow 1:$ $(x_{3}, y) \rightarrow 1:$ (n) $(f) \rightarrow$ abj_{A} $position$	{ date time obj _{scion} int } { #flags _{yntem} #flags _{uer} } { obj ₁ key ₁ obj ₂ key ₂ } <i>menu number</i> obj _{2DAT} wordsize (bits) [array _g] x
1: 2: 1: 1: 1: 3: 2: 1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number numbe$	<pre>{ date time obj_scion int } { #flags_scion int } { date time obj_scion int } { bij_tey_obj_key } } obj_key_obj_key } menu number obj_scar wordsize (bits) [array_B] x abj_b</pre>
1: 2: 1: 1: 1: 2: 1: 1: 1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $(array_{A})$ $\{n\} \text{ or } \{mn\} \rightarrow 1:$ $random seed value \rightarrow$ $(x_{9} y) \rightarrow 1:$ $'name' \rightarrow$ $ulf \rightarrow$ obj_{A} $position$ $repl \rightarrow 1:$ $x-interval \rightarrow$	<pre>{ date time obj_entim int } { #flags_yntem #flags_urer } { obj_key, obj_key, }</pre>
1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $(array_{A})$ $(n) \text{ or } (mn) \rightarrow 1:$ $random seed value \rightarrow$ $(x_{3} y) \rightarrow 1:$ $'name' \rightarrow$ $ilf \rightarrow$ obj_{A} $position$ $repl \rightarrow 1:$ $x-interval \rightarrow$ $! port: name_{backy} \rightarrow$	<pre>{ date time obj_action int } { #flags_reation #flags_reation } { obj_key, obj_key, } obj_key, obj_key, } menu number obj_20ar wordsize (bits) [array_B] x objg</pre>
1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $(array_{A}) = 1:$ $random seed value \rightarrow$ $(x_{0} y) \rightarrow 1:$ $random seed value \rightarrow$ $(x_{0} y) \rightarrow 1:$ $randem \rightarrow$ $ilf \rightarrow$ obj_{A} $position$ $repl \rightarrow 1:$ $x-interval \rightarrow$ $! port^{*} name_{backy} \rightarrow$ $\{ obj_{1} obj_{2} \dots obj_{n} \} \rightarrow 1:$	<pre>{ date time obj_action int } { #flags_reaction int } { #flags_reaction int } { obj_key_obj_key }</pre>
1: 2: 1: 1: 1: 1: 3: 2: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 3:	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm n_{A} \rightarrow 1:$	<pre>{ date time obj_mini } { #flags_mem #flags_mer } { obj, key, obj, key, } menu number obj, key (obj, key, cobj, cobj,</pre>
1: 2: 1: 1: 1: 3: 2: 1: 1: 1: 1: 2: 1: 1: 1: 2: 1: 1: 1: 2: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1: 1	$alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $alarm number \rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $\rightarrow 1:$ $(array_{A}) = 1:$ $(array_{A}) = 1:$ $(array_{A}) = 1:$ $(array_{A}) = 1:$ $(x, y) \rightarrow 1:$ $(x,$	<pre>{ date time obj_mmm. { date time obj_mtim int } { #flags_mmm #flags_mer } { obj_key_obj_key } menu number obj_pmm wordsize (bits) [array_B] x x obj_ { obj_n obj_obj_} { name, name, eq_min }</pre>

RKFERR ((Souve) **DIFFE IXFE**) Estimate absolute error for given step when solving initial-value differential equation, via Runge-Kutta-Fehlberg, given (right-hand side of) equation and names of variables.

Side of equation and many of values of values. RKFSTEP ((source) DIFFE (RKFS)) Find next Runge-Kutta-Fehlberg solution step of initial-value differential equation, given variable names, step_{minar} and tolerance. RL (MTH RASE NXT) BIT RL) Rotate left 1 bit. RLB (MTH RASE NXT) BIT RLB) Rotate left 1 bit. RND (MTH RASE NXT) BIT RLB) Rotate left 1 byte. RND (MTH RASE NXT) BIT RLB) Rotate left 1 byte. RND (MTH RASE NXT) BIT RLB) Rotate left 1 byte. RND (MTH RASE NXT) BIT RLB) Rotate left 1 byte. RND (MTH RASE NXT) BIT RLB) Rotate left 1 byte. RNN (MTH RASE NXT) BIT RASE NO norm of array. RNRM (MTH RATER NICK) Rotate the contents of the bot m levels of the stack (after consuming argument n) by rolling each *obj* up a level (except for *obj* , which goes

to level 1).

RDLLD ($(\neg$ STACK) **RULLD**) Rotate the contents of the bottom *n* levels of the stack (after consuming argument *n*) by rolling each *obj* down a level (except for *obj*_{*i*}, which goes to level *n*).

R00T (\bigcirc Souve) R00T (\bigcirc Normalized the second s

RUT ($(_ STACK) _ STACK)$ Rotate the contents of the bottom 3 levels of the stack by rolling each *obj* up a level (except for *obj*, which goes to level 1).

→RDW (MTH MATR RUL →RUL) Decompose given array into rows, placing rows in order on the stack, followed by the row count. Vectors are treated as column matrices.

ROW+ (MTH MATE RULE RULE) Insert $array_{B}$ into $array_{A}$, beginning at indicated *position*.

ROW- (MTH MATE ROW ROW) Delete row *n* from given $array_{a}$; return resulting $array_{b}$ and deleted row_{a} . ROW+ (MTH MATE ROW FROM) Build array from *n* given rows. Vectors are treated as column matrices.

RR (MTH) SASE (NXT) BIT (AR) Rotate right 1 bit. RRB (MTH) BASE (NXT) BYTE (RRB) Rotate rt. 1 byte. RREF (MTH) MATR FACTR RREF (Convert a (square) matrix to its reduced row echelon form. Stack Inputs → Stack Outputs

19 ³ -17		4:	$\{ name_{name_{y}} eq_{nght} \}$
2:	{ name name ea }	2:	step
1:	c nume, nume, eq _{right} s	→ 1:	Δy _{step}
3:	{ name name ea }	3:	{ name name ea }
Ž:	abs. error tolerance	2:	abs error tolerance
1:	sten	→ 1 :	sten
1:	#n.	→ 1:	$\#_{next}$
1:	$\#n_{A}^{A}$	→ 1 :	$\#n_B^B$
2:	value		
1:	n	→ 1 :	value _B
1:	[array]	→ 1:	row norm
n+1	obj _n		La provincia a solaria
n‡	obj _{n-1}	n :	obj _{n-1}
÷.		÷.	
2.	obj ₁	. 1.	obj ₁
10000	n 	-+ 1 -	ODJ "
n+1•	obj _n		-h:
	OOJ_{n-1}	. n•	obj_1
2:	ohi	2:	ohi
1:	n 100	→ 1 :	obj ₃
3:	'expr' or « prom »		00J ₂
2:	iname'		
1:	{ guess(es) }	→ 1 :	root
3:	obj,	3:	obj,
2:	obj,	2:	obj,
1:	obj	→ 1 :	obj ₃
		n+1	[row,]
		n i	[row ₂]
		:	
		Z:	L row _n J
1:	L array J	→ 1 •	row count
3. 2.	L array _A J		
1:	L array _B J	1 ·	Г
2:	[array]		[array _c]
1:	L array _A J	→ 1:	
- n+1:	[row]		
n	$\begin{bmatrix} row_2 \end{bmatrix}$		
2:	[row _n]		
1:	n	→ 1 :	[array]
1	#n _A	→] :	#n _B
L.	#n _A	→ 1 :	#n _B
1:	[[matrix]]	→ 1 :	[[matrix _{ppp}]]

RRK ((GSOVE) **UIFFE RRX**) Find solution to initialvalue differential equation via Rosenbrock, Runge-Kutta, given tolerance, final value, the variable names and their partial derivatives.

RRKSTEP ((Souve) **DIFFE RRKS**) Find next solution step of an initial-value differential equation, using either method (RKF =1; RRK =2), given the variable names and their partial derivatives, and the step_{minor} and tolerance.

RSBERR ((Souve) **UIFFE (REAL)**) Estimate absolute error for given step_{initial} when solving initial-value differential equation, via Rosenbrock method, given (right side of) equation and the names and partial derivatives of the variables.

RSD (MTH) MATRIXIT REC) Compute residual of arrays B, A and Z, defined as B - AZ. (If B and Z are vectors, the solution will be a vector, also.)

RSWP (MTH MATE RULE (NT) RSWP) Swap indicated rows *i* and *j* of given $array_{A}$ (note that vectors are treated as column matrices).

R+B (MTH BASE R+B) Convert real integer to binary. R+C (MTH(NXT) CMPL R+C) Convert two real numbers (or arrays) to one complex number (or array).

R+D (MTH REAL NXT NXT R+D) Convert rad. to deg. SAME (PRG TEST NXT SAME) Test if two objects are identical (same as == except with symbolic objects). SBRK (GU/O(NXT) SEAR SARE) Interrupt serial trans.

SCRLE (()[PLOT] PPHR NXT SCRLE) Set horizontal and vertical plot *scales* (adjusts first 2 PPAR parameters).

SCATRPLOT (\bigcirc STAT) PLOT SCATE) Draw scatterplot. SCATTER (\bigcirc PLOT NXT STAT PTYPESCATT) Set Ptype. SCHUR (\bigcirc THIR FACTR SCHUR) Find Schur decomposition of matrix A, so that $A = Q \times T \times TRN(Q)$.

SCI ((GMODES) FMT SCI) Scientif. disp. sig. digits. SCL2 (must be typed) Autoscale PPAR for scatterplot. SCUNJ (GMEMORY MRITH NXT) SCUN) Conjugate value. SDEV (GSTAT) 144R SDEV) DDAT (sample) st. devs. SEND (GMD SEND) Copy objects to Kermit device.

SEQ (PRG LIST PROC NXT SEC.) Repeatedly evaluate *obj*, using a (globally or locally) named *index* value that ranges from *start* to *finish*, varying by the indicated *increment* for each repetition; return *results* (in order) in a list.

SERVER (() Select Kermit Server mode. SF (() MODES) FLAG SF) Set indicated flag. SHOW (() SYMBOLC) SHOW) Explicitly show all implicit occurrences of name in expr. SIDENS (() EQ LB) UTILS SIDEN) Silicon intr. density.

Stack Inputs → Stack Outputs

3:	{ name, name, eq		
	part.der, part.der }	2:	{ name, name, equil.
2:	tolerance		part.der, part.der }
1:	tend	→ 1 :	tolerance
4:	{ name, name, eq	4:	{ name, name, equip
	part.der part.der		part.der part.der }
3:	tolerance	3:	tolerance
2:	step	2:	step
1:	method.	→ 1:	method
1.67	last	4:	{ name name ea
			nart der nart der }
2:	{ name name ea	3:	sten
	nart der nart der	2:	Av
1:	ston	→ 1:	arror
3:			
2:			
1:	[[7]]	1 =	[[0 47]]
2.		CLASS CO.	
2.	L array _A J		
1.	entre :		and the second second
1.	J. and the second s	- 1.	
- L -	n	→ 1 •	Ħn.
4.	• . X		
1.	y	→ 1=	(x, y)
11	θ	→ 1 =	$(180/\pi)\theta$
4	obj _A		
11	obj _B	→ 1 :	1 or 0
0.			
4	scale _x		
1:	scale,	→	a surpli de proposition
0.075		- CASSAUM	
1		-	
		;	
1:	LL A (square)]]	→] :	
1:	n	→	
1:	'name'	→	
	-	→ 1 :	$\begin{bmatrix} stdev_1 stdev_2 \dots stdev_m \end{bmatrix}$
1:	L name, name,]	+	
5:	obj		
4:	'index'		
3:	start		
2:	finish		
1:	increment	→ 1 :	{ result, result, }
1:	flag number	\rightarrow	
2:	'expr'		
1:	'name'	→ 1:	expr 1
1:	temperature (K)	→ 1:	density (Cm ⁻³)
	. ()		- suicon

SIGN (MTH **REAL** (NT SIGN) Sign (±) of a number. SIMU (CPLOT(NT) **FLAG SIMU**) Toggle Simultaneous Plotting mode on/off.

SIN (SIN) Sine of given argument.

SINH (MTH) REAL SINH) Hyperbolic sine of arg.

SINV ((MEMORY) ARITH (NXT) SINV) Replace named value with its inverse.

SIZE ((GCHARS) SIZE) Return the dimensions, length, or number of elements in the given *obj*.

SL (MTH BHSE NXT BIT SLUD) Shift left 1 bit.

SLB (MTH SHEE NXT SHEE SLEE) Shift left 1 byte.

SLOPEFIELD (GPLOTINXT) SIDE FTYPESLOPE) Set plot type to Slopefield.

SNEG ((MEMORY) **METH** (NXT) **SNEG**) Replace *named* value with its negative.

SNRM (MTH MATE LOAM SNRM) Array spectral norm. SOLVEQN (GEOLD EXLISION SNLVE) Start the solver for equation with the given subject no. and title no.; put that equation's picture into PICT if indicated by level-1 value. SORT (MTH LIST SDRT) Sort list elem. (ascending). SPHERE (GMODES (INGL SPHER) Set spherical mode. SQ (GX2) Square the given argument.

SR (MTH SHEE NXT SITE SEE) Shift right 1 bit.

SRAD (MTH MATR NORM SNRM) Matrix spect. radius. SRE (MTH EASE NAT BYTE SRB) Shift right 1 byte. SRECV (G(VONAT) SERIA SRECV) Read string of up to *n* characters from serial buffer; indicate if error occurs. START (PRG) BRCH START START) Begin definite loop structure.

STD ((MODES) FMT STD) Standard display mode. STEP ((PRG BRCH START STEP) End definite loop structure and define *counter increment*.

STEQ (GPLOT) EQ. Store obj into EQ.

STIME (GUONXT) **SERM STIME**) SRECV/XMIT timeout. STO (STO) Store *obj* into given *name*.

STORLARM ((GITME ALRM STORL) Store given alarm. STOF (GMODES) FLAG (NXT) STOF) Set flags as indic. STOKEYS (GMODES) REYS (STOK) Assign keys as ind. STO+ (GMEMORY) ARITH STO*) Add obj to named value (or vice versa); store result into name.

STU- ((G)MEMORY) (1111) STU-) Subtract *obj* from the *named* value (or vice versa); store result into *name*.

ST0* ((GMEMORY) ARTH ST0*) Multiply *obj* by *named* value (or vice versa); store result into *name*.

STU/ ((G)MEMORY) (ATTH STUP) Divide *obj* into *named* value (or vice versa); store result into *name*.

STUE ((STAT) UHTH (SUHT) Store obj into EDAT.

	Stack Inputs	\rightarrow	Stack Outputs
1:		$x \rightarrow 1$	1 or 0 or -1
1:		$z \rightarrow 1$:	sin(z)
1.		$z \rightarrow 1$	$\sinh(z)$
1:	¹ name	' →	
1:	ob	2: ai → 1:	#n (or nothing) <i>n</i> or $\{nm\}$ or $#m$
1:	# n	$a_{A} \rightarrow 1$	#n _B
1:	# <i>n</i>	$a_{A} \rightarrow 1$	# <i>n</i> _B
1:	name	' →	
1:	[array]] →] :	spectral norm
3:	subject numbe	r	
1:	title numbe	rr A⇒	
1:	{ list	}→1:	{ list _B }
1:		$z \rightarrow 1$:	z²
1:	# <i>n</i>	$a_{A} \rightarrow 1$:	#n _B
1:	[[matrix (square)]	ĵ →] :	spectral radius
1:	# <i>n</i>	$i_{A} \rightarrow 1$:	#n _B

	2:	"string"
1:	$n \rightarrow 1$:	1 or 6
2:	counter starting value	
1:	counter ending value \rightarrow	

1: counter incr. value \rightarrow 1: $obj \rightarrow$ 1: time limit (seconds) \rightarrow 2: obj 1: $^{1}name^{1} \rightarrow$ 1: { date time obj_{action} int } \rightarrow 1: alarm index number 1: { #flags #flags } → 1: { $obj_1 key_1 obj_2 key_2...$ } \rightarrow obj or 'name' 'name' or obj \rightarrow 2: 1: obj Or 'name''name' Or $obj \rightarrow$ 2: 1: 2: obj or 'name' 'name' or $obj \rightarrow$ 1: 2: obj or 'name' 'name' or obj → 1: 1: $obj \rightarrow$

STREAM (PRG) LIST PRUC STREAM) Evaluate *obj* repeatedly, using as argument pairs each successive list *element* & previous result (first time use *ele*, and *ele*). STR+ (must be typed) Functions as OBJ+ on a string. +STR (PRG) TYPE +STR) Convert *obj* to string.

STWS (MTH BASE NXT STWS) Set binary wordsize.

SUB ((CHARS) SUB) Extract portion, p, of list, string or grob, as indicated by start and end positions.

SVD (MTH MATRIFICTA SWO) Compute singular value decomp. of *matrix* A, such that $A = U \times \text{diag}(S) \times V$, where S contains the singular values of A.

SVL (MTH MATR FACTR NXT) SVL) Matrix sing. vals. SWRP ((SWAP) Exchange contents of first two levels in the stack.

SYSEVAL (must be typed) Eval. obj. at system address. T (MTH REAL RATE) Compute the percentage of x represented by y.

TAG (PRG) TYPE \Rightarrow THG) Create tagged object from given *obj* and given *tag*, *name*, or value (x).

TAIL ((GCHARS)(NXT) THL) Cut first elem. (str. or list). TAN ((TAN) Tangent of argument.

TANH (MTH **HYPE TANK)** Hyperbolic tangent of arg. TAYLR (<u>SYMBOLIC</u> **TAYLE**) Calculate *n*th order Taylor's polynomial in *name* for given *expression*.

TDELTA (GEO LIB) UTLES (NXT) TOLETA) Calculate change (difference) between given temperatures.

TEACH (must be typed) Create EXAMPLES subdirectory. TEXT ((PRG(NXT) DUT TEXT)) Display stack display. THEN ((PRG) SRCH. IF THEN) Begin true clause of

IF structure (if argument is true).

TICKS (GIME TICKS) System time (8192 = 1 sec).

TIME (GITME TIME) System time (HH.MMSSs).

+TIME ((←[TIME] +TIME) Set system time (*HH.MMSSs*). TINC ((←[E0 LB] UTILS (NXT) TINC) Find a new temperature given initial temperature and change.

TLINE (PRG FICTATIONE) Toggle every pixel in PICT along line between given coordinates.

TMENU ((MODES) MENU TMEN) Display given menu (but do not change contents of CST).

TOT (\bigcirc (STAT) **1 WAR TOT**) Sum **SDAT** columns.

TRACE (MTH) MATE NORM (NT) TRACE) Trace of matr. TRANSID (()(0) IDPAE TRAN) VO char. transl. option. TRN ((MTH) MATE MAKE TRAN) Transpose of matrix. TRNC (MTH) REAL (NT) TRNC) Transpose of matrix. TRNC (MTH) REAL (NT) TRNC) Transpose of matrix. PL ($1 \le n \le 1$), $n \le 1$; (n < 0), or curr. disp. mode (n > 11). TRUTH ((\neg)($r \ge 0$) ($r \ge 1$) ($r \ge 1$). TRUTH (\neg)($r \ge 0$) ($r \ge 1$) ($r \ge 1$).
Stack Inputs → Stack Outputs

2: $(ele_1, ele_2, ele_3,, 3)$ 1: $obj \rightarrow 1$: $result 1: binary wordsize \rightarrow 3:2: (list) or "str" or grob2: start or (x_5 y)1: end or (x_5 y)_{end}^{dam} \rightarrow 1: (p) or "p" or grob2: cll(y)1: cll(y)$			~
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		$\{ ele_1 ele_2 ele_3 \dots \}$	Z:
1: $"obj" \rightarrow 1$: (result of evaluation 1: $obj \rightarrow 1$: $"obj$ 1: $binary wordsize \rightarrow$ 3: { list } or "str" or grob 2: $start$ or $(x_{5} y)_{ord} \rightarrow 1$: { p } or " p " or grob 3: $[[U]$ 2: $[[U]$ 2: $[[V]$ 1: $[[A]] \rightarrow 1$: { $[Vector]_{ingular value}}$ 1: $obj_{A} \rightarrow 1$: { $vector]_{ingular value}}$ 1: $obj_{A} \rightarrow 1$: $[vector]_{ingular value}$ 2: $abj_{A} \rightarrow 1$: $abj_{A} \rightarrow 1$: $[vector]_{ingular value}$ 2: $abj_{A} \rightarrow 1$: $[vector]_{ingular value}$ 3: $vector abj_{A} \rightarrow 1$: $[vector]_{ingular value}$ 3: $[vector abj_{A} \rightarrow 1$: $[vector]_{in$	result	$obj \rightarrow 1$:	1:
1: $obj \rightarrow 1$: "obj 1: $binary wordsize \rightarrow$ 3: { list } or "st" or grob 2: $start$ or $(x, y)_{end} \rightarrow 1$: { p } or " p " or grob 3: $[[U]$ 2: $[[U]$ 2: $[[V]$ 1: $[[A]] \rightarrow 1$: [$[vector]$ 3: $[[V]$ 1: $[[matrix]] \rightarrow 1$: [$vector]$ 3: $obj_A 2$: $obj_A 2$: 3: $obj_A 2$: $obj_A 2$: 3: $obj_A 1$: $obj 2$: 4: $bbj_A 1$: $obj 2$: 4: $bbj_A 1$: $obj 1$: $bbj 2$ 1: $bbj 2$: 4: $bbj 2$: $bbj 3$ 1: b	(result of evaluation)	$"obj" \rightarrow 1$:	1:
1: $binary wordsize \rightarrow$ 3: { $list \}$ or " str " or $grob$ 2: $start$ or $(x_5 y)_{end} \rightarrow 1$: { $p \}$ or " p " or $grob$ 3: $[[U]$ 2: $[[V]$ 1: end or $(x_5 y)_{end} \rightarrow 1$: { $p \}$ or " p " or $grob$ 3: $[[U]$ 2: $[[V]$ 1: $[[A]] \rightarrow 1$: [$[V]$ 1: $[[S]$ 1: $[[Matrix]] \rightarrow 1$: $[Vector]$ $obj_A \rightarrow 1$: $obj_A \rightarrow 1$: obj_A 1: $obj_B \rightarrow 1$: $obj_A \rightarrow 1$: obj_A 1: $dbj_B \rightarrow 1$: $obj_A \rightarrow 1$: $obj_B \rightarrow 1$: $obj_A \rightarrow $	"obj"	$obj \rightarrow 1$:	1:
3: { list } or "str" or grob 2: start or $(x_0 y)$ 1: end or $(x_0 y)_{end} \rightarrow 1$: { p } or "p" or grol 3: [[U] 2: [[V] 1: [[A]] $\rightarrow 1$: [[S] 1: [[matrix]] $\rightarrow 1$: [vector] 1: $obj_g \rightarrow 1$: obj 1: $obj_g \rightarrow 1$: obj 1: $ddress \rightarrow$ 2: x 1: $y \rightarrow 1$: 100yy 2: $obj = 1$: $itag : obj or : x: ol$ 1: $tag" or 'name' or x \rightarrow : name: obj or : x: ol$ 1: $z \rightarrow 1$: tanh(x) 3: 'expression' 2: 'name' i		binary wordsize →	1:
2: start or $(x, y)_{end} \rightarrow 1$: $\{p\}$ or $"p"$ or group 3: $[[U]]$ 1: end or $(x, y)_{end} \rightarrow 1$: $\{p\}$ or $"p"$ or group 3: $[[U]]$ 1: $[[A]] \rightarrow 1$: $[[U]]$ 1: $[[A]] \rightarrow 1$: $[vector]_{integrature velta}$ 2: obj_A 2: obj_B 1: $obj_B \rightarrow 1$: obj 1: $dbj_B \rightarrow 1$: $bj_B \rightarrow 1$: $bj_B \rightarrow 1$: 2: $obj \rightarrow 1$: $cbj_B \rightarrow 1$: $cbj_B \rightarrow 1$: $cbj_B \rightarrow 1$: 1: $bj_B \rightarrow 1$: $cbj_B \rightarrow 1$: $cbj_B \rightarrow 1$: 1: $bj_B \rightarrow 1$: $cbj_B \rightarrow 1$: $cbj_B \rightarrow 1$: $cbj_B \rightarrow 1$: 1: $cbj_B \rightarrow 1$: $cbj_B \rightarrow $		list } or "str" or grob	3:{
1: end or $(x_{9}, y)_{end} \rightarrow 1$: { p } or " p " or grob 3: [[U] 2: [[V] 1: [[A]] $\rightarrow 1$: [[S] 1: [[matrix]] $\rightarrow 1$: [$vector$] 1: $ob_{j_{g}} \rightarrow 1$: ob_{j} 1: $ob_{j_{g}} \rightarrow 1$: ob_{j} 1: $db_{j_{g}} \rightarrow 1$: ob_{j} 1: $bb_{j_{g}} \rightarrow 1$: bb_{j} 1: $bb_{j} \rightarrow 1$: bb_{j} 1: $bb_{j} \rightarrow 1$:		start or (x, y)	2:
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\{p\}$ or "p" or grob	end or $(x, y) \rightarrow 1$:	1:
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	[[<i>U</i>]]	3:	
1: $\begin{bmatrix} [A \]] \rightarrow 1: \\ [S \] \end{bmatrix}$ 1: $\begin{bmatrix} [A \]] \rightarrow 1: \\ [Vector] \\ vector \end{bmatrix}$ 2: $\begin{bmatrix} obj_{A} \ 2: \\ obj_{B} \rightarrow 1: $	[[V]]	2:	
1: $\begin{bmatrix} matrix \end{bmatrix} \rightarrow 1: \\ obj_{A} & 2: \\ obj_{A} & 2: \\ obj_{B} \rightarrow 1: \\ cbj_{B} \rightarrow 1: $	[[s]]	[[A]] → 1 :	1:
2: $obj_{A} = 2$: ob_{A} 1: $obj_{B} \rightarrow 1$: ob_{J} 1: $bj_{B} \rightarrow 1$: ob_{J} 1: $\#address \rightarrow 2$: 2: x 1: $y \rightarrow 1$: $100yy$ 2: $obj = 1$: $tag \circ obj \circ 1$ 1: $tag \circ or name' \circ r x \rightarrow i name' obj \circ r : x \circ ol$ 1: $\{ele_{I} ele_{2} ele_{3} \dots \rightarrow 1$: $\{ele_{2} ele_{3} \dots nd_{2} + 1$: 1: $z \rightarrow 1$: $tan(i)$ 3: $expression'$ 2: $name'$	[vector]	[[matrix]] \rightarrow 1:	1:
1: $obj_{g} \rightarrow 1$: obj 1: $\#address \rightarrow$ 2: x 1: $y \rightarrow 1$: $100y$ 2: obj 1: tag obj or 1: $\#ag$ or $name$ or $x \rightarrow$ $iname$ obj or ix obj 1: $\{ele_{1}ele_{2}ele_{3}\} \rightarrow 1$: $\{ele_{2}ele_{3}\}$ 1: $z \rightarrow 1$: $tan(i)$ 3: $expression$ 2: $name$	obj	obj. 2:	2:
1: $\#address \rightarrow$ 2: x 1: $y \rightarrow 1$: $100y_1$ 2: obj 1: $tag \circ obj$ or 1: $tag \circ or$ $name \circ or x \rightarrow$ $tag \circ or$ 1: $tag \circ or$ $name \circ or x \rightarrow$ $tag \circ or$ 1: $tag \circ or$ $tag \circ or$ 1: $tag \circ or$ $tag \circ or$ 1: $tag \circ or$ $tag \circ or$ 1: $z \rightarrow 1$: $tan(z)$ 1: $z \rightarrow 1$: $tan(z)$ 1: $tag \circ or$ 1: $tag \circ$	obj.	$obj_{p} \rightarrow 1$	1:
2: x 1: y \rightarrow 1: 100yi 2: obj 1: tag obj or 1: tag of $name$ $or x \rightarrow$ tag of r ame of $s \rightarrow$ 1: $tele_{1}ele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{2}ele_{3}$ 1: $tele_{3}e$	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	#address →	1:
1: $y \rightarrow 1$: $100y$ 2: obj 1: $tag : obj$ or 1: tag or $name'$ or $x \rightarrow$ $name' obj$ or $tx : obj$ 1: $\{ele_1 ele_2 ele_3\} \rightarrow 1$: $\{ele_2 ele_3\}$ 1: $z \rightarrow 1$: $tan(z)$ 1: $z \rightarrow 1$: $tan(z)$ 3: $expression'$ 2: $name'$		x	2:
2: obj 1: $tag \circ obj$ or 1: $tag \circ of name \circ of x \rightarrow tag \circ of of \circ tag \circ of \circ tag of tag o$	100v/x	$y \rightarrow 1$:	1:
1: "tag" or 'name' or $x \rightarrow$: name' obj or : x: of 1: { $ele_1 ele_2 ele_3 \dots$ } \rightarrow 1: { $ele_2 ele_3 \dots$ 1: $z \rightarrow$ 1: tan(x) 1: $z \rightarrow$ 1: tan(x) 3: 'expression' 2: 'name'	tag tobj or	obj 1:	2:
1: $\{ele_{1}ele_{2}ele_{3}\} \rightarrow 1$: $\{ele_{2}ele_{3}\} \rightarrow 1$: $\{ele_{2}ele_{3}\} \rightarrow 1$: $tan(x)$ 1: $z \rightarrow 1$: $tan(x)$ 3: $expression'$ 2: $name'$	inameiobi or ixiobi	"tag" or 'name' or $x \rightarrow$	1:
1: $z \rightarrow 1$: $tan(z)$ 1: $z \rightarrow 1$: $tan(z)$ 3: $expression'$ 2: $name'$	{ ele, ele, }	$\{ele, ele, ele, \dots\} \rightarrow 1$:	1:
1: $z \rightarrow 1$: $tanh(z)$ 3: $expression'$ 2: $name'$	tan(z)	z → 1:	1:
3: 'expression' 2: 'name'	tanh(z)	$z \rightarrow 1$:	1:
2: 'name'		expression ¹	3:
and the second		'name'	2:
$n \rightarrow 1$ expression.	expression_ 1	$n \rightarrow 1$	1:
2: T.	Taylor	Τ	2:
1: $T_{i} \rightarrow 1$: Δ	ΔΤ	$T_{inal} \rightarrow 1$	1:
initial		- initial -	
			10000000000
		Call State State	

(depends)	$\nu f \rightarrow 1$:	1:
#system time (ticks)	→ 1 :	00000000
system time	→] :	
111111100	$time_{HHMMSSs} \rightarrow$	1:
	T _{initial}	2:
T _{final}	$\Delta T \rightarrow I^{\pm}$	1:
	(x_A, y_A)	Z:
	$(x_{B^{0}}, y_{B}) \rightarrow$	1:
	$\{menu\}$ or $n \rightarrow$	1:
[sum, sum, sum]	$\rightarrow 1$:	
trace	[[matrix]] \rightarrow 1:	1:
	translation opt. (0-3) \rightarrow	1:
[[$matrix_{p}$ ($m \ge n$)]]	[[matrix, $(n \times m)$]] \rightarrow 1:	1:
	value.	2:
value _B	$n \to 1$:	1:
d		13661020

Command Index

TSTR (((TIME)(NXT)(NXT)(TSTR)) Create a string from given time and date; include corres. day of week (dow). TVHRS (((MEMORY)) List all variables (in current directory) of given object type(s).

TVM (GSOLVE) TWM SOLVA) Displ. TVM Solver menu. TVMBEG (GSOLVE) TVM BEG) Set TVM Begin mode. TVMEND (GSOLVE) TVM END) Set TVM End mode. TVMROOT (GSOLVE) TVM END) Solve for given var. TYPE (FRG TEST NXT TYPE) Return type of obj.

 \rightarrow UNIT ((\bigcirc UNITS) UFFICT)) Create unit object by combining x and *unit* portion of y.

UNTIL (PRG) BACH (DO UNTIL) Begin test clause of DO...UNTIL loop.

UPDIR (GUP) Move up one directory level.

UTPC (MTH(NXT) PRUS (NXT) UTPC) Probability of exceeding x with randomly chosen value in chi-square distribution with n degrees of freedom.

UTPF ((MTH_NXT) **PRUE** (NXT) **UTPF**) Prob. of exceeding *x* with randomly chosen value in Snedecor's F distribution, with n_i and n_i as num. and denom. deg. of freedom. UTPN ((MTH_NXT) **PRUE** (NXT) **UTPN**) Probability of exceeding *x* with randomly chosen value in normal distribution with mean *m* and variance *v*.

UTPT ((MTH)NXT) **PRUS** (NXT) **UTPT**) Probability of exceeding x with randomly chosen value in Student's T distribution with n deg. of freedom.

UVAL ((GUNTS) UVAL) Num. part of given unit object. VAR ((GISTAT) UVAR (NXT) VAR) Compute sample variance for each column in SDAT.

VARS ((GIMEMORY) **DIR VARS**) List all vars. (curr. dir). VERSION (must be typed) Show software version number and copyright message of HP 48G/GX.

VTYPE (PRG TYPE NXTNT VTYPE) Obj. type in name. →V2 ((MTH) VECT3 →VE) Convert given two values to complex number or 2D vector (in current coord. mode). →V3 ((MTH) VECT3 →VE) Convert given three values to 3D vector (in current coordinate mode—Rectangular, Cylindrical, or Spherical).

V→ (MTH **NETTR** V→) Decompose a vector or complex number into its constituent elements; put these, in order, on the stack. For arguments with less than four elements, results will reflect current coordinate mode. *W (GPLOT PPAR NATR VW) Widen horiz, plt. scale. WATT (PRG NAT) IN WATT SW) Suspend program execution for given interval or until key is pressed.

	Stack Inputs →	Stack Output	<u>s</u>
2:	date		1.375
1:	time \rightarrow	and ate	time"
1:	$\{ type(s) \} \rightarrow$: { name, name	? ₂ }
	an although the states of the		
1:	¹ name _{mu} ¹ →	• vc	lue
1:	obj →	• obje	ct type
1:	$x_unit \rightarrow$	• y	SI-unit
21	x_unit _A		× .
2:	$y_unit_B \rightarrow r$	• x_unit _B	×unit _c
1:	$y_unit \rightarrow$	•	x_unit
2.			
1:	$n \rightarrow r \rightarrow r$: 1177	C(n r)
3:	n,	UII	C(n,r)
2:	n_2		
1:	$\tilde{x} \rightarrow$	UTPF(r	(n_1, n_2, x)
3:	m		
1.	V		
•	17	• UIPN	(m,v,x)
2	n		
1:	$\chi \rightarrow$	UTP	C(n,x)
1:	$x_unit \rightarrow$	•	x
	\rightarrow	E var, var]
	-	: { name, name	, }
		software versio	n no."
1.	→	"copyright mes	sage"
1• 2:	$name \rightarrow$	• obje	ct type
1:	$\begin{array}{c} x \\ y \rightarrow \end{array}$: [rv]or	(r. v)
3:	a	2 4 9 2 01	
2:	Ь		
1:	$c \rightarrow$: [a	b c]
			ele,
	:		ele
1:	$[ele, ele, \dots ele_] \rightarrow [$:	ele
1:	widening factor \rightarrow		n
1: ir	<i>nterval</i> (seconds) or $0 \rightarrow 1$	(nothing) or ke	ycode

⁽or -1 for curr. menu)

Command Index

Description

WHILE (PRG) 영지CH [WHILE]WHILE) Begin WHILE loop. WIREFRAME ((GPLOT)NXT) 로마 [PTYPE]WIREF) Set plot type to Wireframe.

WSLOG (must be typed) Return strings showing four most recent warmstart *events*. Each *event* is of the form "*code*-*date time*", where *code* is one hex digit denoting the reason for, or nature of, the *event*.

 ΣΧ (GITAT)
 SUMS
 SX*2
 Sum (ind. var.)² in ΣDAT.

 ΣΧ*2
 (GITAT)
 SUMS
 SX*2
 Sum (ind. var.)² in ΣDAT.

 XCOL
 (GITAT)
 SPAR
 RCOL
 Identify
 SDAT
 ind. var.

 XCOL
 (GITAT)
 SPAR
 RCOL
 Identify
 SDAT
 ind. var.

 XMIT
 (GITAT)
 SPAR
 RCOL
 Identify
 SDAT
 ind. var.

 XDR
 (FIGITAT)
 ROR
 ROR
 Compute Exclusive OR
 of given arguments.

XPON (MTH REAL NAT XPON) Exponent of arg. value. XRECV ((이(이지지) XRECV) Receive via XModem; store. XRNG ((이미이 PPAR NANG) Specify x-axis display range in PPAR.

XR00T ((Ny)) Calculate the "*x*th" root of the given argument, *y*.

 XSEND (
 (
 (
 XMOL
 (
 YMOL
 <th))</th>
 YMOL

XXRNG ((GPLOTINAT) DOM WEAR WARN) Specify xrange of input plane in VPAR.

ΣX*Y ((–) STAT) SUMS ΣXXXI) Sum (independent var. × dependent var.) in ΣDAT.

 ΣΥ (GISTAT) SUMS
 ΣΥ) Sum depend. var. in ΣDAT.

 ΣΥ 2 (GISTAT) SUMS
 ΣΥ 2 (GISTAT) SUMS

 ΣΥ 2 (GISTAT) SUMS
 ΣΥ 2 (GISTAT) SUMS

 ΥCOL (GISTAT) ΣΡΑΒ. ΥCOL)
 Identify ΣDAT dep. var.

 YRNG (GPLOT) PPAR. YANG)
 Specify y-axis display range in PPAR.

YSLICE (GPLOTINXT) 30 PTYPE YSLIC) Set Plot Type to Y-Slice.

YUL (GPLOTINET ED VENE YULL) Specify depth of view volume in VPAR.

YYRNG ((C) PLOT NXT) ED VPMR YYRN) Specify yrange of input plane in VPAR.

ZFACTOR ((GEOLB) UTILS ZFACT) Compressibility of non-ideal, hydrocarbon gas at reduced temp. & pressure. ZVDL (GPLOTINAT) 30 VPAR 200L) Specify height of view volume in VPAR.

+ (+) Add the two given arguments (also valid for combining arguments of many types).

(□) Find the difference of the two given arguments (also valid for combining arguments of many types).
 * (∞) Multiply the two given arguments (also valid for combining arguments of many types).

Stack Inputs → Stack Outputs



Command Index

75

(+) Find quotient of the two given arguments (also valid for combining arguments of many types).

() Raise the first argument to the power of the second argument.

(PRG) TEST () Test if first argument, x, is less than second argument, y.

 \leq (PRG) **TEST** \leq **(PRG)** Test if first argument, *x*, is less than or equal to second argument, *y*.

> (PRG) **TEST** (x, is greater than second argument, y.

 \geq (PRG) **TEST THE** (PRG) Test if first argument, *x*, is greater than or equal to second argument, *y*.

= ((石)=) Equate two arguments in a symbolic expression.

== (PRG) **TEST ===**) Test if first argument, *x*, is equal to second argument, *y*.

 \neq ([PRG] **TEST TEST TEST**) Test if first argument, *x*, is not equal to second argument, *y*.

d ((-)(2)) Differentiate given *expression* with respect to *named* variable.

% (MTH REAL COMPUTE x percent of y.

 π ($\overleftarrow{(\pi)}$) Return π' or its numeric equivalent.

 Σ (\square Σ) Compute the sum of *summand* for *index* values ranging from *start* through *finish* (in increments of one).

 Σ + ((\Box (STAT) **DATH S)** Add 1 or more data points to Σ DAT. Use multiple stack levels for more than one point of 1-value data; use a vector for one point (and a matrix for more than one point) of multi-value data.

 Σ - ((\bigcirc STAT) **DATA** (Σ -) Last values in Σ DAT via Σ +.

_ (>) Attach given unit to given real number.

((☐)SYMBOLIC(NXT) → Substitute the given values (numeric or symbolic) for the given names in *expression*. → (()→) Bind given *objects*, in order, to the respective local names supplied following this command.

2:	Ζ.		
1:	$z \rightarrow$	1:	7 ÷7.
2:	w W		A · ~B
1:	<i>7</i> →	1:	w ^z
2:	~ *		"
1:	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	1:	Ø or 1
2:	y .		001
1.	<i>x</i>	1.	Q or 1
2.	y -		0 01 1
1.	x	1.	0 1
1.	<i>y</i> →	1.	6 OL I
4.	x		0 1
1:	y →	1=	0 or 1
<u> </u>	ZA		
1:	$z_B \rightarrow$	1:	$z_A = z_B$
Z:	x		
1:	y →	1:	0 or 1
2:	x		
1:	y →	1:	Ø or 1
1:	$n \text{ or } x \rightarrow$	1:	<i>n</i> ! or $\Gamma(x+1)$
4:	limit,		
3:	limit		
2:	integrand		
1:	¹ name ¹ →	1:	integral or "integral"
2:	expression		megrai or megrai
1:	$1 name^{1} \rightarrow$	1:	¹ derivative ¹
2:	nume ,	1-	uerivalive
1:	*	1.	/100
τ.	y -	1.1	xy/100 14150265050
4.		1.	II 013.17137203337
71	index		
5*	start		
4.	finish	1.1	
1:	'summand' →	1:	sum or 'expr _{sum} '
m	x_{i} (or nothing)		
3			
2:	x_{m} (or nothing)		
1:,	x or x_m or $[x_1 x_2 \dots x_m] \rightarrow$		
		1:	$[x_1, x_2, \dots, x_m]$
1:	$z \rightarrow$	1:	\sqrt{z}
2:	x		
1:	$^{1}unit^{1} \rightarrow$	1:	x_unit
2:	expression.		
1:	$\{n, v, n, v, n, v, \dots\}$	1:	expression_
n:	obi		r
•			
2:	ohi		
1:	$ob_{n,1}$	•	
10000	001 '		

SYSTEM FLAGS (• = default)

Flag

Description of States

- 1	Set:	QUAD and ISOL return all possible sols.
	• Cir:	QUAD and ISOL return principle solution.
- 2	Set:	Symb. const. stay symb. (if Flag -3 is clr).
	• Cir:	Symbolic constants eval. to numbers.
- 3	Set:	All symbolic arguments stay symbolic.
	• Cir:	All symbolic arguments eval. to numbers.
- 4	Set:	(unused)
	• Clr:	(unused)
- 5	• Set:	6th bit (value 32) of binary wordsize is 1.*
	Clr:	6th bit (value 32) of binary wordsize is 8.*
- 6	 Set: 	5th bit (value 16) of binary wordsize is $1.*$
	Clr:	5th bit (value 16) of binary wordsize is 0.*
- 7	• Set:	4th bit (value 8) of binary wordsize is 1.*
	Clr:	4th bit (value 8) of binary wordsize is 0.*
- 8	 Set: 	3rd bit (value 4) of binary wordsize is 1.*
	Clr:	3rd bit (value 4) of binary wordsize is 0.*
- 9	• Set:	2nd bit (value 2) of binary wordsize is 1.*
	Clr:	2nd bit (value 2) of binary wordsize is 0.*
-10	• Set:	1st bit (value 1) of binary wordsize is 1.*
	Clr:	1st bit (value 1) of binary wordsize is 0.*
-11	Set:	HEX or OCT mode (dep. on Flag -12).
	• Cir:	DEC or BIN mode (dep. on Flag -12).
-12	Set:	HEX or BIN mode (dep. on Flag -11).
40	• Cir:	OCT or DEC mode (dep. on Flag -11).
-13	Set:	(unused)
14	• Cir:	(unused)
-14	Set:	TVM calcs, use BEGIN payment mode.
_15	Cir:	Spherical acord made (if Flag, 16 is set)
-15	Sel:	Spherical coord, mode (if Flag 16 is set).
-16	Sot:	Polar coordinate mode
-10	• Cir	Rectangular coordinate mode
-17	Set:	Radians angle mode
	• Cir:	Not Badians angle mode (see Flag -18)
-18	Set:	Grads angle mode (if Flag -17 is clear)
	• Cir:	Degrees angle mode (if Flag -17 is clear).
-19	Set:	+V2 creates complex number.
	• Cir:	+V2 creates 2-D vector.
-20	Set:	Underflow treated as error.
	• Clr:	Underflow returns 8; sets Flag -23 or -24.
-21	Set:	Overflow treated as error.
	• Cir:	Overflow sets Flag -25 and returns
		(±)9.99999999999999999999999999999999999

*The system binary wordsize is defined as a value 1 greater than the sum of the bit values of Flags -5 to -10.

SYSTEM FLAGS (• = default)

Flag

Description of States

-22	Set:	Infinite result sets Flag -26 and returns (±)9, 999999999999994499.
	• Cir:	Infinite result treated as error.
-23	Set:	Negative underflow condition exists.*
	• Clr:	No negative underflow condition exists.
-24	Set:	Positive underflow condition exists.*
	• Cir:	No positive underflow condition exists.
-25	Set:	Overflow condition exists.*
	• Cir:	No overflow condition exists.
-26	Set:	Infinite result condition exists.*
	• Cir:	No infinite result condition exists.
-27	Set:	Display symbolic complex as 'x+y*i'.
	• Cir:	Display symbolic complex as '(x, y)'.
-28	Set:	Plot multiple equations simultaneously.
	• Cir:	Plot multiple equations serially.
-29	Set:	No axes drawn for 2-D and stat. plots.
1.11	• Cir:	Axes drawn for 2-D and stat. plots.
-30	Set:	(unused)
	• Cir:	(unused)
-31	Set:	No curve filling between plotted points.
	• Cir:	Curve filling between plotted points.
-32	Set:	Graphics cursor inverse of background.
	• Cir:	Graphics cursor always dark.
-33	Set:	I/O sent to IR (infrared) port.
1.1	• Cir:	I/O sent to serial port.
-34	Set:	Print output to serial port (if Flag -33 clr.).
	• Cir:	Print output to IR (infrared) printer.
-35	Set:	I/O objects sent in binary form.
	• Cir:	I/O objects sent in ASCII form.
-36	Set:	Matching name overwrites in I/O receive.
all works to be available	• Cir:	Matching name changes in I/O receive.
-37	Set:	Double-spaced printing.
	• Clr:	Single-spaced printing.
-38	Set:	No linefeed added after each print line.
	• Cir:	Linefeed added after each print line.
-39	Set:	I/O messages suppressed.
	• Cir:	I/O messages displayed.
-40	Set:	Clock always displayed.
101.00	• Cir:	Clock displayed only with TIME menu.
-41	Set:	24-hour clock format.
	• Cir:	12-hour clock format.
-42	Set:	DD.MM.YY date format.
	• Cir:	MM/DD/YY date format.

*This flag is set only if condition is not treated as error.

SYSTEM FLAGS (• = default)

F	I	а	q
			_

Description of States

-43 Set: Unackn. repeat alarms not rescheduled. • Clr: Unackn, repeat alarms rescheduled. -44 Ackn. alarms retained in alarm list. Set: • CIr: Ackn. alarms deleted from alarm list. 1st bit (value 1) of displ.-digit count is 1. -45 Set: • Cir: 1st bit (value 1) of displ.-digit count is 0. -46 Set: 2nd bit (value 2) of displ.-digit count is 1. 2nd bit (value 2) of displ.-digit count is 0. • CIr: -47 Set: 3rd bit (value 4) of displ.-digit count is 1. • Cir: 3rd bit (value 4) of displ.-digit count is 0. -48 Set: 4th bit (value 8) of displ.-digit count is 1. 4th bit (value 8) of displ.-digit count is 9. • CIr: -49 Set: FIX or ENG mode (dep. on Flag -50). · Cir: STD or SCI mode (dep. on Flag -50). -50 SCI or ENG mode (dep. on Flag -49). Set: • Cir: FIX or STD mode (dep. on Flag -49). Fraction mark is , (comma). -51 Set: • Cir: Fraction mark is . (period). -52 Set: Level-1 object displayed on 1 line. • Clr: Level-1 object displayed on up to 4 lines. -53 Set: Display all parentheses in alg. expr. • Cir: Suppress some parentheses in alg. expr. Relatively small singular matrix values -54 Set: not converted to 8; DET does not round. • Clr: Relatively small singular mat. values converted to 0; DET rounds automatically. Save arguments of last command. -55 Set: · Cir: Do not save arguments of last command. BEEP and error tones disabled. -56 Set: BEEP and error tones enabled. • Clr: -57 Set: Alarm tone disabled. · Clr: Alarm tone enabled. Do not display parameter variable data. -58 Set: Display parameter variable data. • Clr: -59 Set: Variable Browser shows names only. · Cir: Variable Browser shows names/contents. -60 Set: Press a once for alpha lock. • Clr: Press α twice for alpha lock. -61 Set: Press (GUSER) once for user mode lock. · Cir: Press (GUSER) twice for user mode lock. -62 Set: User mode on. • Clr: User mode off. User-defined ENTER activated. -63 Set: • Clr: ENTER evaluated command line. Last GETI or PUTI wrapped index (to 1). -64 Set: • Cir: Last GETI or PUTI did not wrap index.

OTHER BOOKS FROM GRAPEVINE PUBLICATIONS

If you liked this Pocket Guide, here are some other Grapevine books that may be helpful, too:

Quickly learn problem-solving with matrices, units, complex numbers, vectors, and algebraic objects—using clear examples and explanations. Next, study program basics, with loops, branches, flags, etc. Finally, program with builtin applications and design your own with directories and custom menus, too.



Easy Course Using/Programming HP 48G/GX (290 pages)..\$19.95



Use the power of that big HP 48G/GX display. Learn to build graphics objects ("grobs") and to use them to customize displays with diagrams, pictures, and data plots. You get a great review of the built-in graphics tools, also. Then you're ready to build your own grobs and use them in your own programs.

Graphics on the HP 48G/GX (300 pages).....\$19.95

A math class in a book—lessons, examples, graphing and problem-solving:

 Functions—linear, quadratic, rational, polynomial • Trig • Geometry • Conics • Equations of lines & planes • Inequalities • Vectors • Programs for plotting and solving • Written by an experienced classroom math teacher.



Algebra & Pre-Calculus on the HP 48G/GX (320 pages).....\$19.95



Start college now, with examples and programs from an experienced teacher:

• Limits, sums, series • Vectors, gradients • Differentiation—formal, implicit, partial • Integration—def./indef., improper, by parts, vectors • Rates, curves, constraints, growth/decay, force/velocity/accel., surfaces/solids, and more.

Calculus on the HP 48G/GX (330 pages).....\$19.95

To place an order with either Visa or MasterCard, or to request a complete catalog, contact:

Grapevine Publications, Inc. P.O. Box 2449 Corvallis, OR 97339-2449 U.S.A.

Phone orders/catalog req.:	(800) 338-4331
Outside U.S./Canada:	(541) 754-0583
Fax:	(541) 754-6508

OPERATOR PRECEDENCE

INDEX

\bigcirc and \bigcirc (shift keys) 2-3	Lists 1, 6, 18-19, 29
α2-3	Looping
Alarms7, 31	Matrices. 1, 18-19, 26, 27, 29
Algebraic objects 1, 20, above	Memory8-9
Alpha characters . 3, 7, 10-11	Menus (typing aids) 6, 10
Alpha keyboard cover	MODES11
Angle 11	MTH
Annunciators3	Mult. Eq. Solver (MES) 36-37
Arguments5	Names1, 6-7
Arithmetic5, 9	•NUM
Arrow keys 2, 4, 9, 20, 22	Numeric results21, 23, 26
Backups 34-35	Objects (and types) 1, 29
Batteries	Operator precedence above
Binary numbers 1, 18-19	Parametric plots14
Branching 28-29	Paths
CANCEL	P1L1
21	PLOT and plotting 7, 12-14
Clearing	Polar plots14
Command line 2-4	Ports
Commands 41-//	Postfix notation
Common commands	PRG and programs 1, 28-30
Common problems 40-41	Principal/general sol 21-22
Complex numbers 1, 18-19	Printing
Conic piols	Probability
Constants	Purging
Cupying and moving 9-10	
Custom menus 7 38	Real numbers 1 18-19
and Differentiation 23-24	Becalling values 6 15
Deleting	Reserved names
Delimiters	Resetting
Derivatives 13, 23-24	Roots of functions 13, 15
Directories 1, 8-10	Σ26
Display 11, 39	Scaling and viewing 12-14
Editing2-3, 20, 26	Simultaneous equations 15
ENTER	SOLVE and solving7, 15
Errors and recovery4, 30	<u>SPC</u> 2
EQ LIB	STACK
EQUATION & Equation viriter 20	STAT and statistics 7, 26-27
EVAL	SIO & storing values . 6-7, 15
Expressions 20-21, above	Summation 7.26
Flags	SUMPOUC 21-25
Graphics environment 7 13	Symbolic results 21 23 26
Graphics objects (grobs) 30	System information 39
HDME 7-8	Tags 1
1/0 and data comm 32-33	Taylor polynomials22
Inequalities	TIME
Inputs and outputs 28, 30	Troubleshooting 40-41
Integration 24-25	UNDO
Interactive stack4	Units 1, 16-17
Isolating a variable22	VAR
Key assignments 38-39	Variables6, 22
Keys 2-3, 38-39	Vectors1, 18-19
Libraries1, 34-35	Zooming7, 12-13